WESTWOOD ONE INC /DE/ Form SC 14F1 March 30, 2009

## UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

#### **SCHEDULE 14F-1**

# INFORMATION STATEMENT PURSUANT TO SECTION 14(f) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 AND RULE 14f-1 THEREUNDER

Commission file number: 001-14691

#### WESTWOOD ONE, INC.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

#### **Delaware**

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

#### 95-3980449

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

40 West 57th Street, 5th Floor, New York, New York 10019

(Address of principal executive offices and zip code)

(212) 641-2000

(Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

NOTICE OF CHANGE IN MAJORITY OF DIRECTORS

**BACKGROUND** 

CHANGE IN CONTROL OF THE COMPANY

**VOTING SECURITIES AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS THEREOF** 

DIRECTOR AND EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND

**ANALYSIS** 

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

**GRANTS OF PLAN-BASED AWARDS IN 2008(1)** 

OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT 2008 FISCAL YEAR-END

OPTIONS EXERCISED AND STOCK VESTED

PENSION BENEFITS

NONQUALIFIED DEFERRED COMPENSATION(1)

Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control Pursuant to Employment Agreements

(assuming a termination occurred on December 31, 2008)

**DIRECTOR COMPENSATION** 

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

**SIGNATURES** 

#### 40 West 57<sup>th</sup> Street, 5<sup>th</sup> Floor New York, NY 10019

#### INFORMATION STATEMENT PURSUANT TO SECTION 14(f) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 AND RULE 14f-1 PROMULGATED THEREUNDER

#### NOTICE OF CHANGE IN MAJORITY OF DIRECTORS

NO VOTE OR OTHER ACTION BY OUR STOCKHOLDERS IS REQUIRED IN RESPONSE TO THIS INFORMATION STATEMENT. NO PROXIES ARE BEING SOLICITED AND YOU ARE NOT BEING REQUESTED TO SEND A PROXY TO THE COMPANY

This Information Statement is being mailed on or about March 31, 2009 to holders of record on March 30, 2009 (the Record Date ) of shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share (the Common Stock ), of Westwood One, Inc. (the Company ), in accordance with the requirements of Section 14(f) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act ), and Rule 14f-1 promulgated thereunder.

You are receiving this Information Statement in connection with the possible election of persons designated by Gores Radio Holdings, LLC ( Gores Radio and, together with certain related entities, Gores ), an entity managed by The Gores Group, LLC, to at least a majority of the seats on the board of directors (the Board ) of the Company. Gores will make its designation of persons for election to the Board under the terms of a Purchase Agreement (the Purchase Agreement ), expected to be entered into between the Company and Gores, in connection with a series of transactions intended to recapitalize the Company (the Transactions ). The Transactions, if completed, would form the basis of (1) the restructuring of substantially all of the Company s outstanding long-term indebtedness, including our credit facility (which matured and became due on February 27, 2009) and our outstanding 4.64% Series A Senior Guaranteed Notes due November 30, 2009 and 5.26% Series B Senior Guaranteed Notes due November 30, 2012 (the Debt Restructuring ) and (2) an equity restructuring of the Company (the Equity Restructuring ). A summary of the proposed terms of the Transactions was previously disclosed by the Company in the Form 8-K filed by the Company with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) on March 5, 2009. Each of the Debt Restructuring and the Equity Restructuring are more fully described under the heading Background in this Information Statement.

Please note that no assurance can be given that we, Gores and our existing lenders will negotiate and execute definitive documentation, that the definitive documentation will reflect the terms described herein and/or that any of the Transactions will occur at all.

Please read this Information Statement carefully. It describes the series of events in which certain of our directors would retire from the Board. This Information Statement also contains certain biographical and other information concerning (1) the current executive officers and directors of the Company (including those directors referred to in this Information Statement as Preferred Stock Designees ), and (2) the candidates proposed by Gores (the Gores Designees ) in accordance with the terms of the Purchase Agreement. The information in this Information Statement

concerning the Gores Designees has been provided by the Gores Designees, and the Company assumes no responsibility for the accuracy, completeness or fairness of such information. You are not required to take any action in connection with the matters set forth herein.

2

#### **BACKGROUND**

This Information Statement is being delivered in connection with the anticipated retirement of four existing members of the Board and the election of three new members of the Board in connection with the Purchase Agreement. Unless otherwise stated in this Information Statement, references to we, our, ours and us refer to the Company.

As described above, the Company is in the process of negotiating a recapitalization that would involve entering into the Transactions. Under the terms of the Debt Restructuring, our lenders and noteholders (collectively, the Debt Holders ) would exchange all of their existing indebtedness in the Company (approximately \$241.0 million in aggregate principal amount) for: (1) \$117.5 million aggregate principal amount of new senior secured notes (the New Senior Notes ), maturing July 15, 2012; (2) shares of the Company s 8.0% convertible preferred stock (the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock ) that are convertible into approximately 25.0% of our Common Stock; and (3) a one-time cash payment of \$25.0 million. The New Senior Notes would bear interest at 15.0% per annum payable 10.0% in cash and 5.0% in-kind (which would be added to principal quarterly in order to accrue interest but would not be payable until maturity). The New Senior Notes would be guaranteed by our domestic subsidiaries and would be secured by a first priority lien in substantially all of our assets and those of our domestic subsidiaries. In addition, Gores would purchase, at a discount, the debt held by those Debt Holders who do not wish to participate in the Debt Restructuring. Any debt purchased by Gores from these non-participating Debt Holders would be exchanged along with the other debt for the same consideration of New Senior Notes, our Common Stock and cash, as described above. Also, in connection with the Debt Restructuring, the Company intends to enter into: (1) a new \$15.0 million revolving credit facility on a senior unsecured basis; and (2) a new \$20.0 million unsecured term loan subordinated to the New Senior Notes and the new revolver. Each of the new revolver and the new term loan would mature on July 15, 2012 and would be guaranteed by Gores. Additionally, at or after the closing of the Transactions, as long as the Debt Holders hold in the aggregate a minimum of 15% of our Common Stock, the holders of a majority of the Common Stock held by the Debt Holders would be entitled to nominate one member of the Board. As long as the Debt Holders nominee is reasonably acceptable to Gores, Gores would agree to vote its Common Stock in favor of the election of such nominee.

Under the terms of the Equity Restructuring, pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, among other things, Gores would agree to (1) purchase \$25.0 million in shares of the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, (2) provide \$10.0 million in credit support, recourse to the Company on a junior basis, (3) exchange all of its existing shares of the Company s 7.5% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock (the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock ) into shares of the Company s 7.5% Series A-1 Convertible Preferred Stock (the Series A-1 Convertible Preferred Stock and, together with the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, the Preferred Stock ) and (4) upon the Stockholder Approval (as defined below) and the filing of the Charter Amendments (as defined below) with and acceptance by the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware and concurrently with the automatic conversion of all of the outstanding shares of Preferred Stock into shares of Common Stock, cancel all of its existing warrants to purchase Common Stock. In general, the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock would (1) have an initial liquidation preference equal to the amount paid by Gores (\$25.0 million) plus an amount attributable to the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock that would be distributed to certain Debt Holders in connection with the Debt Restructuring, (2) entitle its holders to receive dividends at a rate of 8.0% per annum and (3) rank pari passu with the Series A-1 Convertible Preferred Stock. In general, the Series A-1 Convertible Preferred Stock would have (1) an initial liquidation preference equal to the amount of the liquidation preference of the Series A Preferred Stock at the time of the exchange, (2) entitle its holders to receive dividends at a rate of 8.0% per annum and (3) rank pari passu with the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock.

Completion of the Transactions would be conditioned upon, among other things, (1) receipt of internal approvals and completion of due diligence by the Debt Holders, (2) negotiation and execution of definitive documentation relating to each of the Debt Restructuring and the Equity Restructuring, (3) the purchase of the Series B Convertible Preferred

Stock by Gores, (4) an infusion of \$35.0 million in new financing (in the form of the

3

#### **Table of Contents**

new revolver and new term loan as described above) and (5) obtaining antitrust regulatory approvals (which we received on March 20, 2009). At the closing of the Transactions, Gores would take control of us and our Board.

The retirement of Messrs. Carnesale, Dennis, Little and Smith and the filling of three of the vacancies on the Board by the three directors designated by Gores to a majority of the seats on the Board, would become effective upon the latest to occur of: (1) the expiration of the ten-day period from the date that this Information Statement is filed with the SEC and transmitted to holders of record on the Record Date as required under Rule 14f-1 of the Exchange Act and (2) the closing of the transactions contemplated by the Purchase Agreement. The Company would fill three of the four resulting vacancies on the Board by appointing the following individuals who have been designated by Gores:

Andrew P. Bronstein, Jonathan Gimbel and Michael F. Nold. In addition, it is anticipated that in connection with the Debt Restructuring, certain of our Debt Holders would have the right to nominate a director to the Board and that Gores would agree to vote in favor of the election of such director. As of the date of this Information Statement, the Debt Holders have not identified who they would propose to nominate as a director. The Company expects to file a Form 8-K with the SEC that includes the biographical information of the director who is appointed to the Board as the Debt Holder s nominee promptly after such appointment.

#### CHANGE IN CONTROL OF THE COMPANY

In connection with the Equity Restructuring, pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, Gores would purchase \$25.0 million in shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock of the Company which would be convertible into a specified number of shares of Common Stock in the manner set forth in the Certificate of Designations of the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock (the Series B Certificate of Designations). Subject to certain limitations contained in the Purchase Agreement and set forth in the Series B Certificate of Designations, the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock would participate with the Common Stock on an as-converted basis with respect to voting, in all dividends and distributions, and upon liquidation. In addition, the Purchase Agreement would provide that upon the issuance and sale by the Company of the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock to Gores, the Board would be reconstituted such that Gores would have majority representation on the Board. Gores has informed the Company that the purchase of the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock by Gores would be financed with cash on hand from contributions of members of Gores Radio and that all such contributions would be in the ordinary course and pursuant to investor commitments to Gores Radio.

After the closing of the Transactions, (1) the Preferred Stock that would be owned by Gores would represent approximately 72.5% of the Company s voting power, (2) the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock that would be owned by the Debt Holders would represent approximately 25.0% of the Company s voting power, and (3) the Common Stock held by the currently existing holders of Common Stock would represent approximately 2.5% of the Company s voting power.

In addition, each of the Certificate of Designations of the Series A-1 Convertible Preferred Stock (the Series A-1 Certificate of Designations ) and the Series B Certificate of Designations would provide that the Series A-1 Convertible Preferred Stock and the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, respectively, would automatically convert to Common Stock at such future date as there is a sufficient number of authorized shares of Common Stock for conversion thereof. After the closing of the Transactions, the Stockholder Approval and the filing of the Charter Amendments with and acceptance by the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, the Common Stock that would be held by Gores would represent in excess of 72.5% of the Company s issued and outstanding Common Stock and the Common Stock that would be held by the Debt Holders would represent approximately 25.0% of the Company s issued and outstanding Common Stock. As a result of the Transactions, including Gores purchase of the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock from the Company and the exchange of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock for the Series A-1 Convertible Preferred Stock, regardless of whether the Charter Amendments are approved, it is contemplated that Gores will have acquired control of the Company. This means that Gores would have the power to

control the outcome of all matters submitted to stockholders for approval so long as Gores continues to beneficially own such a substantial percentage of our outstanding Common Stock.

4

#### **Table of Contents**

While no stockholder vote is required in connection with the closing of the Transactions, the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75.0% of the voting power of all outstanding shares of capital stock of the Company having general voting power, regardless of class and voting together as a single class (the Stockholder Approval) with respect to certain amendments to the Certificate of Incorporation (the Charter Amendments) would be necessary to increase the number of authorized shares of Common Stock to a number sufficient to permit the full conversion of the shares of Preferred Stock as described above.

The Company has employment agreements with certain of its officers that require it to make certain payments to these officers upon a Change in Control, as defined in their respective employment agreements with the Company and as described in this Information Statement. As a result of the Transactions, it is contemplated that the first trigger will have taken place and that the Company would be one step closer to being required to make such Change in Control payments. While we have no reason to believe that any second trigger will occur, if it did see Employment Agreements in this Information Statement for additional information about payments related to a Change in Control.

Please note that no assurance can be given that we, Gores and the Debt Holders will negotiate and execute definitive documentation, that the definitive documentation will reflect the terms described herein and/or that any of the Transactions will occur at all.

#### VOTING SECURITIES AND PRINCIPAL HOLDERS THEREOF

#### **Shares Outstanding**

As of February 28, 2009, there were: 101,258,642 shares of our Common Stock outstanding, excluding treasury shares, 291,710 shares of our class B stock, par value \$0.01 per share (the Class B stock) outstanding and 75,000 shares of our Series A Convertible Preferred Stock outstanding.

Under the Certificate of Incorporation, each holder of our outstanding Common Stock is entitled to cast one (1) vote for each share of Common Stock held by such holder and each holder of our outstanding Class B stock is entitled to cast fifty (50) votes for each share of Class B stock held by such holder on those matters on which the Class B stock is entitled to vote. Accordingly, on matters on which both the Common Stock and the Class B stock are entitled to vote, holders of the Common Stock are entitled to an aggregate of 101,258,642 votes (71.1% of the voting power) and holders of the Class B stock are entitled to an aggregate of 14,585,500 votes (10.2% of the voting power). Under the Series A Certificate of Designations, each holder of our outstanding Series A Convertible Preferred Stock is entitled to vote on such matters upon which holders of the Common Stock have the right to vote and is entitled to cast the number of votes equal to the largest number of full shares of Common Stock into which such holder s shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock could be converted into as of the Record Date. Thus, holders of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock are currently entitled to an aggregate of 26,515,121 votes (18.6% of the voting power) on matters where they vote on an as-converted basis with the Common Stock outstanding on the Record Date. Such amount was determined by multiplying the 75,000 shares of our Series A Convertible Preferred Stock by the liquidation preference (i.e., \$1,000 plus dividends accrued as of the Record Date) and dividing such amount by the \$3.00/share conversion price. Of the foregoing capital stock, only the Common Stock is publicly traded; the Common Stock is quoted on the Over-The-Counter (OTC) Bulletin Board market under the symbol WWON.

5

#### **Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners**

The following table sets forth the amount of our Common Stock, Class B stock and Series A Convertible Preferred Stock beneficially owned by the Company s largest stockholders (those who own more than 5% of the outstanding class of shares). For purposes of calculating the percentage ownership of each large stockholder, the Company did not take into account the effect of the Transactions and used ownership holdings as of February 28, 2009, except as otherwise noted. On such date, there were 101,258,642 shares of our Common Stock outstanding, 291,710 shares of our Class B stock outstanding and 75,000 shares of our Series A Convertible Preferred Stock outstanding.

	Aggregate Number of Shares Beneficially Owned(1)						
	Common St	ock	Class B Stock(2)		Series A Convertible Preferred Stock		
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	
CBS Radio Network Inc., a subsidiary of	16,000,000(3)	15.8%					
CBS Radio Inc. 1515 Broadway New York, NY 0036							
Gores Radio Holdings, LLC 10877 Wilshire Blvd. 18th Floor	50,638,265(4)	36.8%			75,000(7)	100.0%	
Los Angeles, CA 90024 Norman Pattiz	1,206,682(5)	1.2%	291,710	99.9%			
8965 Lindblade Street Culver City, CA 90232 Hotchkiss and Wiley							
Capital Management, LLC 725 S. Figueroa Street, 39th Floor	6,146,770(6)	6.1%					
Los Angeles, CA 90017							

- (1) The persons in the table have sole voting and investment power with respects to all shares of Common Stock and Class B stock, unless otherwise indicated. Tabular information for the entities listed above is based on information contained in the most recent Schedule 13D/13G filings and other filings made by such persons with the Securities and Exchange Commission as well as other information made available to the Company.
- (2) Pursuant to the terms of the Certificate of Incorporation, the outstanding shares of our Class B stock will automatically be converted into the same number of shares of Common Stock in the event that the voting power of the Class B stock, as a group, falls below ten percent (10%) of the aggregate voting power of issued and outstanding shares of Common Stock and Class B stock. In connection with the Transactions, it is currently expected that the Class B stock will automatically convert on the date that all outstanding Preferred Stock of the Company is converted to Common Stock.
- (3) These securities are owned by CBS Radio Network Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of CBS Radio Media Corporation, which in turn is a wholly-owned subsidiary of CBS Radio Inc. ( CBS Radio ), which in turn is a wholly-owned subsidiary of CBS Broadcasting, Inc. which in turn is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Westinghouse

CBS Holding Company, Inc., which in turn is a wholly-owned subsidiary of CBS Corporation, but may also be deemed to be beneficially owned by: (a) NAIRI, Inc. ( NAIRI ), which owns approximately 76.4% of CBS Corporation s voting stock, (b) NAIRI s parent corporation, National Amusements, Inc. ( NAI ), and (c) Sumner M. Redstone, who is the controlling stockholder of NAI. As of December 31, 2008, CBS Radio Network Inc. has shared voting power and shared dispositive power with respect to 16,000,000 shares.

(4) Includes the four-year warrants (the Warrants ) (issued in three tranches at exercise prices of \$5.00, \$6.00 and \$7.00/share, respectively) to purchase 10,000,000 shares of Common Stock in the aggregate, which Warrants are exercisable at any time prior to their expiration date (June 19, 2012) and 25,000,000 shares of Common Stock issuable as of June 19, 2008 upon conversion of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock held by Gores

6

#### **Table of Contents**

Radio. Gores Radio is managed by The Gores Group, LLC. Gores Capital Partners II, L.P. and Gores Co-Invest Partnership II, L.P. (collectively, the Gores Funds ) are members of Gores Radio. Each of the members of Gores Radio has the right to receive dividends from, or proceeds from, the sale of investments by Gores Radio, including the shares of Common Stock, the Warrants and the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock in accordance with their membership interests in Gores Radio. Gores Capital Advisors II, LLC ( Gores Advisors ) is the general partner of the Gores Funds. Alec E. Gores is the managing member of The Gores Group, LLC. Each of the members of Gores Advisors (including The Gores Group, LLC and its members) has the right to receive dividends from, or proceeds from, the sale of investments by the Gores Entities, including the shares of Common Stock, the Warrants and the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock in accordance with their membership interests in Gores Advisors. Under applicable law, certain of these individuals and their respective spouses may be deemed to be beneficial owners having indirect ownership of the securities owned of record by Gores Radio by virtue of such status. Each of the foregoing entities and the partners, managers and members thereof disclaim ownership of all shares reported herein in excess of their pecuniary interests, if any. In connection with the Transactions, it is currently expected that the Warrants would be cancelled.

- (5) Includes vested and unexercised stock options for 230,457 shares granted under the Company 1989 Stock Incentive Plan (the 1989 Plan ), the Company 1999 Stock Incentive Plan (the 1999 Plan ) and the Company 2005 Equity Compensation Plan (the 2005 Plan ). Includes 8,363 vested RSUs (including dividend equivalents) granted under the 2005 Plan. Also includes 450,000 shares of Common Stock pledged by Mr. Pattiz to Merrill, Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated (Merrill Lynch) in connection with a prepaid variable forward contract (the Merrill Contract ) that Mr. Pattiz entered into on September 27, 2004 with Merrill Lynch. Under the Merrill Contract, in exchange for a lump-sum cash payment of \$7,182,000, Mr. Pattiz agreed to deliver upon the earlier of September 2009 or the termination of the Merrill Contract, a pre-determined number of shares of Common Stock pursuant to formulas set forth in the Merrill Contract. Mr. Pattiz may also settle the amount in cash. When Mr. Pattiz entered into the Merrill Contract in September 2004, he converted 411,670 of his shares of Class B stock into Common Stock and pledged the aforementioned 450,000 shares of Common Stock. Also includes 300,000 shares of Common Stock held indirectly by the Pattiz Family Trust. Because each share of Class B stock may cast 50 votes, as opposed to one vote for each share of Common Stock, Mr. Pattiz s stock holdings represent approximately 11.1% of the total voting power of the Company.
- (6) As of December 31, 2008, Hotchkiss and Wiley Capital Management, LLC has sole voting power with respect to 2,577,870 shares and sole dispositive power with respect to 6,146,700 shares.
- (7) Because the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock is entitled to vote such number of shares to which it would be entitled as if such shares had been converted into Common Stock, the 75,000 shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock are entitled, as of the Record Date, to 26,515,121 votes. Such amount was determined by multiplying the 75,000 shares by the liquidation preference (*i.e.*, \$1,000 plus dividends that had accrued as of the Record Date) and dividing such amount by the \$3.00/share conversion price. Accordingly, as of the Record Date, Gores Radio s preferred stock holdings represent approximately 18.6% of the total voting power of the Company.

7

#### **Security Ownership of Management**

The following table shows the amount of the Common Stock and Class B stock beneficially owned (unless otherwise indicated) by members of our management team, which include the current executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table (the named executive officers), our directors, and our directors and named executive officers as a group. None of such individuals hold any Series A Convertible Preferred Stock. For purposes of calculating the percentage ownership of each of the individuals listed in the table below, the Company did not take into account the effect of the Transactions and used ownership holdings as of February 28, 2009. Except as otherwise noted, as of February 28, 2009, there were 101,258,642 shares of Common Stock outstanding and 291,710 shares of Class B stock outstanding. All numbers presented below include all shares which would be vested on, or exercisable by, a holder as of May 1, 2009, as beneficial ownership is deemed to include securities that a holder has the right to acquire within 60 days. As described elsewhere in this Information Statement, a holder of restricted stock only (*i.e.*, not RSUs) is entitled to vote the restricted shares once it has been awarded such shares. Accordingly, all restricted shares that have been awarded, whether or not vested, are reported in this table of beneficial ownership, even though a holder will not receive such shares until vesting. This is not the case with RSUs or stock options that are not deemed beneficially owned until vesting.

	Aggregate Number of Shares Beneficially Owned(1) Common Stock Class B Stock				
Name of Beneficial Owner	Number	Percent(1)	Number	Percent	
NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICERS:					
Norman J. Pattiz(2)	1,206,682	1.2%	291,710	99.9%	
Roderick Sherwood	1,250,000	1.2%			
David Hillman(3)	236,803	*			
Jonathan Marshall	230,000	*			
DIRECTORS AND NOMINEES:(4)					
Andrew P. Bronstein(5)		*			
Albert Carnesale(6)	13,418	*			
David L. Dennis(7)	255,628	*			
Jonathan Gimbel(5)		*			
Scott Honour(5)		*			
Grant F. Little, III(6)	26,976	*			
H. Melvin Ming(6)	19,033	*			
Michael F. Nold(5)		*			
Emanuel Nunez		*			
Joseph B. Smith(7)	86,418	*			
Mark Stone(5)		*			
Ian Weingarten(5)		*			
All Current Directors and Executive Officers as a Group					
(16 persons) (8)	3,264,958	3.2%	291,710	99.9%	

<sup>\*</sup> Represents less than 1% of the Company s outstanding shares of Common Stock.

<sup>(1)</sup> The persons in the table have sole voting and investment power with respects to all shares of Common Stock and Class B stock, unless otherwise indicated. The numbers presented above do not include unvested and/or deferred

RSUs which have no voting rights until shares are distributed in accordance with their terms. All dividend equivalents on vested RSUs and shares of restricted stock (both vested and unvested) are included in the numbers reported above. The percentage calculations listed above assumes the exercise of the Warrants to purchase 10,000,000 shares of Common Stock issued to Gores Radio since such Warrants are exercisable at any time.

(2) Includes vested and unexercised stock options for 230,457 shares granted under the 1989 Plan, the 1999 Plan and the 2005 Plan. Includes 8,363 vested RSUs (including dividend equivalents) granted under the 2005 Plan.

8

#### **Table of Contents**

Also includes 450,000 shares of Common Stock pledged by Mr. Pattiz to Merrill Lynch in connection with the Merrill Contract that Mr. Pattiz entered into on September 27, 2004 with Merrill Lynch. Under the Merrill Contract, in exchange for a lump-sum cash payment of \$7,182,000, Mr. Pattiz agreed to deliver upon the earlier of September 2009 or the termination of the Merrill Contract, a pre-determined number of shares of Common Stock pursuant to formulas set forth in the Merrill Contract. Mr. Pattiz may also settle the amount in cash. When Mr. Pattiz entered into the Merrill Contract in September 2004, he converted 411,670 of his shares of Class B stock into Common Stock and pledged the aforementioned 450,000 shares of Common Stock. Also includes 300,000 shares of Common Stock held indirectly by the Pattiz Family Trust. Because each share of Class B stock may cast 50 votes, as opposed to one vote for each share of Common Stock, Mr. Pattiz s stock holdings represent approximately 11.1% of the total voting power of the Company.

- (3) Includes 187,875 vested and unexercised options granted under the 1999 Plan and 2005 Plan and 18,638 unvested shares of restricted stock (including dividend equivalents) granted under the 2005 Plan. Includes 513 shares of Common Stock held in the Company 401(k) account.
- (4) Does not include Norman Pattiz, who is also a named executive officer and listed with the other named executive officers.
- (5) Each of Messrs. Bronstein, Gimbel, Honour, Nold, Stone and Weingarten disclaims beneficial ownership of the securities of the Company owned by Gores Radio, except to the extent of any pecuniary interest therein.
- (6) Represents vested RSUs granted under the 2005 Plan. Does not include deferred and/or unvested RSUs which have no voting rights until shares are distributed in accordance with their terms.
- (7) Represents 93,000 (Dennis) and 73,000 (Smith) vested and unexercised stock options granted under the 1989 Plan, the 1999 Plan and/or the 2005 Plan. Does not include deferred and/or unvested RSUs which have no voting rights until shares are distributed in accordance with their terms.
- (8) Gary Schonfeld, Steven Kalin and Andrew Hersam, who were appointed President, Network division; President, Metro Networks division and Chief Operating Officer; and Chief Revenue Officer, respectively, are included in the number of executive officers described above. As such individuals were not appointed until October, May and July 2008, respectively, they were not named executive officers for fiscal year 2008.

### DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS; COMPLIANCE WITH SECTION 16(a) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT

#### **Legal Proceedings**

To the best of the Company s knowledge, there is no material proceeding to which any director, Gores Designee or executive officer or affiliate of the Company, any owner of record or beneficially of more than five percent (5%) of any class of voting securities of the Company, or any associate of such director, nominated director, officer, affiliate of the Company, or security holder is a party adverse to the Company or any of its subsidiaries or has a material interest adverse to the Company or any of its subsidiaries.

#### **Directors, Officers and Gores Designees**

#### **Board of Directors**

The Board is divided into three classes (Class I, II, and III), each class serving for three-year terms, which terms are staggered. The Board currently is comprised of ten individuals, with one vacancy. Only one class of directors is elected at each annual meeting. The Bylaws provide that at least 331/3% of directors must be independent outside directors. Although one such independent director is nominated to the Board at the request of the Majority Preferred Holders (defined below), all such independent directors (other than as set forth below) are elected by holders of Common Stock (including the holders of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock on an as-converted basis). In connection with the Transactions, it is contemplated that the Bylaws would be amended so that the Board would no longer be required to have a minimum number of independent outside directors. The Series A Certificate of Designations provides that as long as Gores Radio owns at least 50% of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock acquired by it on June 19, 2008, the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock (the Majority Preferred Holders ) have the right to name three members to the Board (referred to herein as

9

#### **Table of Contents**

the Preferred Stock Designees). Of such three directors, one has been named as a Class III director, one as a Class II director and one as a Class I director. The Majority Preferred Holders, voting alone as a class, elect the three Preferred Stock Designees. The remaining members of the Board are elected by all stockholders voting together as a single class, <u>provided</u>, that holders of Common Stock (including the holders of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock on an as-converted basis) have the right to elect one-fifth (1/5) of the total number of the directors (i.e., two (2) directors) without the vote of holders of the Class B stock. Upon the consummation of the Transactions, there would no longer be any outstanding Series A Convertible Preferred Stock and Gores would no longer have the right to designate directors under the Series A Certificate of Designations.

The Board met 16 times during 2008. Each director attended more than 75% of the total number of meetings of the Board and committees of the Board on which he or she served, with the exception of Mr. Nunez who was elected to the Board on June 19, 2008 and, in 2008, attended: (1) 50% of the Board meetings, (2) 60% of the meetings of the Audit Committee and (3) none of the meetings of the Nominating and Governance Committee. The Board also meets in non-management executive sessions and has selected Mr. Dennis as presiding director for the non-management executive sessions. All directors then in office are expected to attend the Company s annual meeting of stockholders, and all of the then-current directors were present at the 2008 annual meeting of stockholders held on September 22, 2008. The Company does not have a written policy with regard to attendance of directors at the annual meeting of stockholders.

#### Director Independence

Pursuant to the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines in effect as of the date of this Information Statement (the Guidelines), a copy of which is available on our website (www.westwoodone.com under the caption Investor Relations), the Board has been required to affirmatively determine that a majority of the directors is independent under the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange (the NYSE). In accordance with the Guidelines, the Board has undertaken an annual review of director independence. During this review, the Board considered all transactions and relationships between each director or any member of his immediate family and the Company and its affiliates. The purpose of this review is to determine whether any such relationships or transactions are considered material relationships that would be inconsistent with a determination that a director is independent. The Board has not adopted any categorical standards for assessing independence, preferring instead to consider and disclose existing relationships with the non-management directors and the Company. The Board observes all criteria for independence established by the NYSE and other governing laws and regulations. However, in connection with the Transactions, we expect to amend the Guidelines and the Board will no longer be required to affirmatively determine that a majority of the directors is independent under the listing standards of the NYSE.

As a result of this review, the Board affirmatively determined that six directors are independent under the listing standards of the NYSE. The independent directors are Messrs. Carnesale, Dennis, Little, Ming, Nunez and Smith. In determining that these six directors are independent, the Board reviewed the NYSE corporate governance rules. On March 16, 2009, we were delisted from the NYSE and at this time, we do not have any immediate plans to list on an alternate exchange such as NASDAQ or the American Stock Exchange. Therefore, we are not subject to the listing requirements of any national securities exchange or national securities association and, as a result, upon amendment of the Guidelines, we will not be required to have our Board be comprised of a majority of independent directors.

10

#### Current Board of Directors; Gores Designees

The directors and Gores Designees are listed below, including their length of service, the committees on which they serve and their ages as of March 30, 2009. Messrs. Carnesale, Dennis, Little and Smith are expected to retire upon the consummation of the Transactions.

						Committee Assignments		
Name	Age	Director Since	Class	Term Expires	Audit Committee	<b>Compensation Committee</b>	Nominating and Governance  Committee	
Name	Agu	Since	Class	Expires	Committee	Committee	Committee	
Andrew P. Bronstein(D)	50	n/a	I	2010				
Albert Carnesale(I)(R)	72	2005	II	2009			*	
David L. Dennis(I)(R)	60	1994	II	2009	*	*	**	
Jonathan Gimbel(D)	29	n/a	II	2009				
Scott Honour (PS)	42	2008	II	2009				
Grant F. Little, III(I)(R)	44	2006	II	2009	**			
H. Melvin Ming(I)	64	2006	III	2011	*	**		
Michael F. Nold(D)	38	n/a	I	2010				
Emanuel Nunez(I) ***	50	2008	III	2011	*		*	
Norman J. Pattiz	66	1974	I	2010				
Joseph B. Smith(I)(R)	81	1994	I	2010		*		
Mark Stone (PS)	45	2008	I	2010				
Ian Weingarten (PS)	36	2008	III	2011				

<sup>\*</sup> Member

- (I) Independent
- (PS) Preferred Stock Designee
- (D) Designee
- (R) Retiring

The principal occupations and professional background of the aforementioned directors and designees are as follows:

*Mr. Bronstein* is currently a Managing Director of Glendon Partners, the operations affiliate of The Gores Group, LLC, which is the investment manager of Gores Capital Partners L.P., Gores Capital Partners II, L.P. and their related investment entities, and the managing member of Gores Radio Holdings, LLC. Mr. Bronstein is responsible for portfolio company financial oversight and controls and financial due diligence activities for Gores. Before joining Gores in 2008, Mr. Bronstein was President of APB Consulting LLC, a consulting firm that solved complex financial

<sup>\*\*</sup> Chair

<sup>\*\*\*</sup> Independent director nominated by Gores Radio but voted upon by stockholders as Mr. Nunez is an independent director.

and accounting issues and led acquisition due diligence for public and private companies. From 1992 to 2006, Mr. Bronstein was Vice President, Corporate Controller and Principal Accounting Officer of SunGard Data Systems Inc., a Fortune 500 software and services company. Before 1992, Mr. Bronstein worked for Coopers & Lybrand, a predecessor of PricewaterhouseCoopers, as a senior manager and director of its high technology practice in Philadelphia, PA. Mr. Bronstein graduated with distinction from Northeastern University with a B.S. in Accounting and a concentration in Finance. He is a CPA.

*Dr. Carnesale* has been a director of the Company since August 3, 2005. Dr. Carnesale is Chancellor Emeritus and Professor at the University of California, Los Angeles (UCLA). He served as Chancellor of UCLA from July 1, 1997 through June 20, 2006. Prior to joining UCLA, Dr. Carnesale served for 23 years as Professor of Public Policy and Administration at Harvard University s John F. Kennedy School of Government. During that

11

#### **Table of Contents**

period, Dr. Carnesale also served as Provost of the University (October 1994 June 1997) and Dean of the Kennedy School (November 1991 December 1995). Dr. Carnesale is a director of Teradyne, Inc.

Mr. Dennis has been a director of the Company since May 24, 1994. Mr. Dennis is a founder and has been a principal of Evanston Advisors, Inc., a strategic advisory and consulting firm, since December 2007. Mr. Dennis was a Managing Director of Pacific Venture Group, a healthcare venture capital firm, from November 2004 to July 2008. Mr. Dennis was a private investor and consultant from December 2002 to November 2004. Mr. Dennis served as Vice Chairman, Co-President, Chief Corporate Officer and Chief Financial Officer of Tenet Healthcare, a hospital owner and healthcare provider, from March 2000 through November 2002. Mr. Dennis served as Managing Director, Investment Banking for Donaldson, Lufkin & Jenrette Securities Corporation from April 1989 to February 2000.

*Mr. Gimbel* is currently Vice President, Mergers and Acquisitions, of The Gores Group, LLC, which is the investment manager of Gores Capital Partners L.P., Gores Capital Partners II, L.P. and their related investment entities, and the managing member of Gores Radio Holdings, LLC. Mr. Gimbel is responsible for the negotiation and execution of certain Gores acquisitions, divestitures and financing activities in addition to originating new investment opportunities. Prior to joining Gores in 2002, Mr. Gimbel was an analyst at Credit Suisse First Boston, where he focused primarily on mergers and acquisitions and leveraged finance transactions in the Media and Telecommunications group. Mr. Gimbel graduated with honors from the University of Texas with a Bachelor of Business Administration in Finance and Accounting and holds an M.B.A. from the Harvard Business School.

Mr. Honour has been a director of the Company since June 19, 2008. Mr. Honour joined Gores in 2002 and is currently Senior Managing Director of The Gores Group, LLC, which is the investment manager of Gores Capital Partners L.P., Gores Capital Partners II, L.P. and their related investment entities, and the managing member of Gores Radio Holdings, LLC. Mr. Honour is responsible for originating and structuring transactions and pursuing strategic initiatives at Gores. From 2001 to 2002, Mr. Honour served as a Managing Director at UBS Warburg, where he was responsible for relationships with technology-focused financial sponsors, including Gores, and created the firm s Transaction Development Group, which brought transaction ideas to financial sponsors, including Gores. Prior to joining UBS Warburg, Mr. Honour was an investment banker at Donaldson, Lufkin & Jenrette. Mr. Honour earned his B.S. in Business Administration and B.A. in Economics, cum laude, from Pepperdine University, and his M.B.A. from the Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania with an emphasis in finance and marketing. Mr. Honour is also a director of various Gores portfolio companies.

Mr. Little has been a director of the Company since March 14, 2006. Mr. Little is the Chief Executive Officer and Founder of Hudson Advisory Partners (Hudson). Founded in August 2005, Hudson assists companies and entrepreneurs on business and capital strategy with a long-term orientation and alignment of interests. Prior to Hudson, Mr. Little spent thirteen years (1987-2000) with Donaldson, Lufkin & Jenrette Securities Corporation in its investment banking division, until it was acquired by Credit Suisse First Boston (CSFB) in late 2000. Mr. Little was a Managing Director in the Investment Banking Division of CSFB based in Los Angeles from late 2000 to August 2005. He served as a consultant to CSFB until December 2005. During his investment banking career, Mr. Little worked with companies in various stages of development (start-up, high-growth, mature and restructuring), executed a multitude of products (e.g., capital raising including debt and equity in public and private markets, buy and sell-side M&A and restructurings) and worked with companies in a variety of industries (e.g., retail, manufacturing, healthcare, real estate, gaming and media) in executing their capital strategies.

Mr. Ming has been a director of the Company since July 7, 2006. Since October 2002, Mr. Ming has been the Chief Operating Officer of Sesame Workshop, the producers of Sesame Street and other children s educational media. Mr. Ming joined Sesame Workshop in 1999 as the Chief Financial Officer. Prior to joining Sesame Workshop, Mr. Ming was the Chief Financial Officer of the Museum of Television and Radio in New York from 1997 to 1999; Chief Operating Officer at WQED in Pittsburgh from 1994-1996; and Chief Financial Officer and Chief

Administrative Officer at Thirteen/WNET New York from 1984 to 1994. Mr. Ming is a CPA and graduated from Temple University in Philadelphia, PA.

*Mr. Nold* is currently a Managing Director of Glendon Partners, the operations affiliate of The Gores Group, LLC, which is the investment manager of Gores Capital Partners L.P., Gores Capital Partners II, L.P. and their related investment entities, and the managing member of Gores Radio Holdings, LLC. Mr. Nold is responsible for

12

#### **Table of Contents**

working with portfolio company executive teams to achieve operational full potential as well as leading operational due diligence efforts. Before joining Glendon Partners in 2008, from 2004 to 2008 Mr. Nold was VP of Strategy & Corporate Development at Hewlett-Packard where he focused on the global Services and Technology Solutions divisions and where he co-led Hewlett-Packard s Corporate Strategy group, responsible for prioritizing and driving key transformational initiatives across Hewlett-Packard. Previously, Mr. Nold held leadership positions, in strategy and marketing, at United Technologies from 2003 to 2004 and Avanex Corporation from 2001 to 2003. Before 2001, Mr. Nold served as a management consultant with Bain & Company. Mr. Nold earned a B.S.E. in Industrial & Operations Engineering from the University of Michigan and an M.B.A. in Finance and Marketing from The Wharton School.

Mr. Nunez has been a director of the Company since June 19, 2008. Mr. Nunez is currently an agent in the Motion Picture department of Creative Artists Agency (CAA), a talent and literary agency based in Los Angeles, where he is involved in the representation of actors, directors, production companies and film financiers with respect to transactions ranging from traditional talent employment and production arrangements, to the territorial sales of motion picture distribution rights worldwide, as well as the structuring of many international co-productions. Prior to joining CAA in 1991, Mr. Nunez was at International Creative Management (ICM) and was an attorney for an entertainment law firm in Los Angeles. In 2006, Nunez was named a Commissioner for the Latin Media & Entertainment Commission, an organization that advises the Mayor of New York City on strategic business development of the Latin Media and Entertainment Industry. Mr. Nunez holds a J.D. from the Pepperdine University School of Law and a B.S. from Rutgers University.

Mr. Pattiz founded the Company in 1976 and has held the position of Chairman of the Board since that time. He was also the Company s Chief Executive Officer until February 3, 1994. From May 2000 to March 2006, Mr. Pattiz served on the Broadcasting Board of Governors (BBG) of the United States of America, which oversees all U.S. non-military international broadcast services. As chairman of the Middle East Committee, Mr. Pattiz was the driving force behind the creation of Radio Sawa, the BBG s 24/7 music, news and information radio network, and Alhurra Television, the U.S. sponsored, Arabic-language satellite TV channel to the entire Middle East. Mr. Pattiz has served as a Regent of the University of California since September 2001, and chairs the Regents Oversight Committee of the Department of Energy Laboratories, including Los Alamos, Lawrence Livermore and Lawrence Berkeley. He is past president of the Broadcast Education Association, and a member of the Council on Foreign Relations and the Pacific Council on International Policy. He is Director of the Office of Foreign Relations of the Los Angeles Sheriff s Department, and serves on the Region 1, Homeland Security Advisory Council.

*Mr. Smith* has been a director of the Company since May 24, 1994. He was previously a director of the Company from February 1984 until February 3, 1994. Since April 1993, Mr. Smith has been the President of Unison Productions, Inc., through which he serves as an industry consultant involved in a number of projects in the entertainment business.

Mr. Stone has been a director of the Company since June 19, 2008. Mr. Stone is currently President, Gores Operations Group, and Senior Managing Director of The Gores Group, LLC, which is the investment manager of Gores Capital Partners L.P., Gores Capital Partners II, L.P. and their related investment entities, and the managing member of Gores Radio Holdings, LLC. Mr. Stone has responsibility for Gores worldwide operations group, oversight of all Gores portfolio companies and operational due diligence efforts. Mr. Stone joined Gores in 2005 from Sentient Jet, a provider of private jet membership, where he served as CEO from 2002 to 2004. Prior to Sentient Jet, from 1998 to 2002, Mr. Stone served as CEO of Narus, a global telecommunication software company and from 1997 to 1998, as CEO of Sentex Systems, an international security and access control manufacturing company. Mr. Stone holds an M.B.A. in Finance and Multinational Management from The Wharton School and a B.S. in Finance with Computer Science and Mathematics concentrations from the University of Maine. Mr. Stone is also a director of various Gores portfolio companies.

*Mr. Weingarten* has been a director of the Company since June 19, 2008. Mr. Weingarten is currently a Managing Director of The Gores Group, LLC, which is the investment manager of Gores Capital Partners L.P., Gores Capital Partners II, L.P. and their related investment entities, and the managing member of Gores Radio Holdings, LLC. Prior to joining The Gores Group in 2002, Mr. Weingarten was a director at UBS Investment Bank. Prior thereto, Mr. Weingarten was an investment professional at Apollo Management, L.P. as well as a private

13

investment firm investing capital for two high net worth families. Mr. Weingarten was previously a member of the mergers & acquisitions group within the investment banking division at Goldman Sachs & Co. Mr. Weingarten graduated summa cum laude from The Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania, with a B.S. in Economics and a dual concentration in Finance and Entrepreneurial Management. Mr. Weingarten is also a director of various Gores portfolio companies and is a member of the Board of Governors at Cedars-Sinai Medical Center.

#### Named Executive Officers

The following is a list of the Company s executive officers. Only the Chief (Principal) Executive Officer, Chief (Principal) Financial Officer, the three most highly compensated of the Company s executive officers (excluding the CEO and CFO) using the SEC s methodology for determining total compensation, and one individual who would have been among the three most highly compensated individuals had he been employed on December 31, 2008, are considered named executive officers (also referred to in this Information Statement as NEOs). The Compensation Discussion and Analysis that appears below relates only to the NEOs for fiscal year 2008. On September 16, 2008, Gary J. Yusko s employment with the Company ceased, and on September 20, 2008, Roderick M. Sherwood, III became the Company s Chief Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer, making him a named executive officer for fiscal year 2008. On October 20, 2008, Thomas F.X. Beusse s employment with the Company ceased, and on such date, Mr. Sherwood became the Company s President, in addition to CFO and PAO. On July 7, 2008, Steven Kalin became the Company s Chief Operating Officer and on October 20, 2008, also became the Company s President, Metro Networks division. Similarly, Andrew Hersam became the Company s Chief Revenue Officer on May 12, 2008 and Gary Schonfeld was appointed President, Network division in October 2008. Messrs. Hersam, Kalin and Schonfeld were each executive officers in 2008 but not NEOs for fiscal year 2008.

Executive Officer Position

Norman J. Pattiz

Roderick M. Sherwood III

President (as of October 20, 2008) and Chief Financial
Officer and Principal Accounting Officer (as of
September 17, 2008)

David Hillman

Chief Administrative Officer; Executive Vice President,
Business Affairs and General Counsel

Jonathan Marshall

Executive Vice President, Business Affairs & Strategic
Development

#### Former Named Executive Officers Position

Thomas F.X. Beusse

Chief Executive Officer and President (through October 20, 2008)

Peter Kosann

Chief Executive Officer and President (through January 8, 2008)

Gary J. Yusko

Chief Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer (through September 16, 2008)

(as of July 16, 2007)

Paul Gregrey

Executive Vice President, Sales, Network Division (through September 19, 2008)

The professional background of the named executive officers for fiscal year 2008 who are not also directors of the Company follows:

Roderick M. Sherwood, III (age 55) was appointed Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, and Principal Accounting Officer of the Company effective September 17, 2008, and President of the Company effective October 20, 2008. Mr. Sherwood, served as Chief Financial Officer, Operations of The Gores Group, LLC from November 2005 to September 5, 2008, where he was responsible for leading the financial oversight of all Gores portfolio companies. From October 2002 to September 2005, Mr. Sherwood served as Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Gateway, Inc., where he was primarily responsible for overseeing financial performance and operational improvements and exercising corporate financial control, planning, and analysis.

14

#### **Table of Contents**

During his tenure at Gateway, he also oversaw Gateway s acquisition of eMachines. From August 2000 to September 2002, Mr. Sherwood served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Opsware, Inc. (formerly Loudcloud, Inc.), an enterprise software company. Prior to Opsware, Mr. Sherwood also served in a number of operational and financial positions at Hughes Electronics Corporation, including General Manager of Spaceway (broadband services), Executive Vice President of DIRECTV International and Chief Financial Officer of Hughes Telecommunications & Space Company. He also served in a number of positions during 14 years at Chrysler Corporation, including Assistant Treasurer and Director of Corporate Financial Analysis.

*David Hillman* (age 40) serves as the Company s Chief Administrative Officer; Executive Vice President, Business Affairs and General Counsel. Mr. Hillman joined the Company in June 2000 as Vice President, Labor Relations and Associate General Counsel, which positions he held through September 2004, and thereafter became Senior Vice President, General Counsel in October 2004. He became an Executive Vice President in February 2006 and Chief Administrative Officer on July 10, 2007.

Jonathan S. Marshall (age 45) serves as the Company s EVP/Business Affairs and Strategic Development, a position he has held since April 2008. Mr. Marshall has experience in both deal making and the broadcast traffic business. From 2005 through 2008, Mr. Marshall was a sole practitioner at JS Marshall & Assoc., an entertainment finance law firm based in Los Angeles. Previous to that he served as COO/General Counsel to RKO Pictures, LLC in Los Angeles from 2001 through 2005 and General Counsel to The Shooting Gallery, Inc. from 1997 through 2001. Mr. Marshall was an associate at Loeb and Loeb, LLP from 1995 through 1997 and at Shearman & Sterling from 1988 through 1995. Mr. Marshall obtained his juris doctor from Tulane Law School in 1988 and his undergraduate degree in 1985 from Tulane University. Mr. Marshall has been a member of the California Bar since 1988.

#### Former Executive Officers:

Thomas F.X. Beusse (age 44) served as the Company s President and Chief Executive Officer from January 8, 2008 to October 20, 2008. Previously, Mr. Beusse served as the President of Time4 Media, a former division of Time Inc. from January 2006 to March 2007, at which time the division was sold by Time Inc. From March 2001 to October 2005, he held various positions at Rodale, Inc., ranging from Senior Vice President of Rodale Sports Group (March 2001 to November 2001) to President Men s Health/Sports Content Group (December 2001 to December 2004) and President of Magazine Publishing until October 2005.

Peter Kosann (age 39) served as the Company s President and Chief Executive Officer from January 1, 2006 to January 8, 2008 and as a director of the Board during such period. Prior to his election as CEO, Mr. Kosann was President, Sales of the Company since May 2003 and Co-Chief Operating Officer since April 2005. Mr. Kosann was the Company s Executive Vice President Network Advertising Sales from January 2001 to May 2003; Senior Vice President Affiliate Sales and New Media from December 1999 to January 2001 and Vice President Affiliate Sales from May 1999 to December 1999. Mr. Kosann was employed by Bloomberg Financial Markets from November 1992 to May 1999 in several media sales and business development capacities.

Gary J. Yusko (age 54) served as the Company s Chief Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer from July 2007 to September 2008. Prior to re-joining the Company in July 2007, Mr. Yusko was the CFO of Alloy, Inc., a provider of non-traditional media programs researching targeted consumer segments, a position he held since March 2006. Mr. Yusko also held the position of Senior Vice President Finance for Intralinks, Inc., a virtual workspace provider, from August 2005 though March 2006. Prior to that time, Mr. Yusko served in various executive positions for the Company for nearly 20 years, most recently as the Company s Executive Vice President of Financial Operations in 2004 and Senior Vice President Financial Operations from 1987 to the end of 2003. During such period, Mr. Yusko also served as the Company s Secretary and Assistant Treasurer.

*Paul Gregrey* (age 49) served as the Company s Executive Vice President, Sales, Network Division from May 2003 to September 2008. Mr. Gregrey joined the Company in 1999 as a Vice President in the Network, Western Sales division in Los Angeles and from June 2000 to May 2003, served as a Senior Vice President in the Network, Eastern Sales division in New York. Mr. Gregrey was notified on August 7, 2008 that his employment was being terminated effective April 1, 2009, the date his employment agreement is scheduled to expire.

There is no family relationship between any Company director and executive officer.

15

#### **Committees of the Board**

The Board currently has an Audit Committee, Compensation Committee and Nominating and Governance Committee. The Board has adopted a written charter for each of the committees. The full text of each such charter in its current form is available on the Company s website at www.westwoodone.com and available in print free of charge to any stockholder upon request. Currently, committee membership is composed entirely of non-employee, independent members of the Board, such determination of independence having been made pursuant to the NYSE listing standards. Under their respective charters, each of these committees is authorized and assured of appropriate funding to retain and consult with external advisors, consultants and counsel.

The Board may from time to time, establish or maintain additional committees as necessary or appropriate. In addition, it is anticipated in connection with the Transactions, that the Board would amend the charter of each committee and that the Company would no longer have a Nominating and Governance Committee and would have the flexibility to include non-independent directors on its Audit and Compensation Committees.

#### The Audit Committee

The current members of the Audit Committee are Messrs. Little (Chair), Dennis, Ming and Nunez. Mr. Greenberg served as a member of the Audit Committee during fiscal year 2007 and part of fiscal year 2008 until his resignation on June 19, 2008. Pursuant to the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (SOX) and the NYSE listing standards, the Board has determined that Messrs. Little, Dennis, Ming and Nunez meet the requirements of independence proscribed thereunder. In addition, the Board has determined that each of Messrs. Little and Ming is an audit committee financial expert pursuant to SOX and the NYSE listing standards. For further information concerning Mr. Little s and Mr. Ming s qualifications as an audit committee financial expert, see their biographies which appear in this Information Statement under the heading entitled Directors, Officers and Gores Designees Current Board of Directors; Gores Designees.

The Audit Committee is responsible for, among other things, the appointment, compensation, retention and oversight of the Company s independent registered public accounting firm; reviewing with the independent registered public accounting firm the scope of the audit plan and audit fees; and reviewing the Company s financial statements and related disclosures. The Audit Committee meets separately with senior management of the Company, the Company s General Counsel, the Company s internal auditor and its independent registered public accounting firm on a regular basis. There were 10 meetings of the Audit Committee in 2008.

#### The Compensation Committee

The current members of the Compensation Committee are Messrs. Ming (Chair), Dennis and Smith. Mr. Greenberg served as a member of the Compensation Committee for part of fiscal year 2008 until his resignation on June 19, 2008. Each of the members of the Compensation Committee is independent within the meaning of the Guidelines and the listing standards of the NYSE.

The Compensation Committee has the following responsibilities pursuant to its charter (a copy of which is available on the Company s website at www.westwoodone.com):

Establish, oversee and recommend to the Board the implementation of overall compensation policies for executive officers as well as for compensation provided to officers and the Chairman of the Board;

Review and approve corporate goals and objectives relative to the compensation of executive officers;

Review the results of and procedures for the evaluation of other executive officers by the Chief Executive Officer;

At the direction of the Board, establish compensation for the Company s non-employee directors; and

Oversee the administration of all qualified and non-qualified employee compensation and benefit plans, including stock incentive plans.

16

#### **Table of Contents**

In carrying out its responsibilities, the Compensation Committee is authorized to engage outside advisors to consult with the Committee as it deems appropriate. There were 14 meetings of the Compensation Committee in 2008.

#### The Nominating and Governance Committee

The current members of the Nominating and Governance Committee are Messrs. Dennis (Chair), Carnesale and Nunez. Mr. Greenberg served as a member of the Nominating and Governance Committee for part of fiscal year 2008 until his resignation on June 19, 2008. Each member of the Nominating and Governance Committee meets the independence requirements of the NYSE. The Nominating and Governance Committee is responsible for overseeing the development and implementation of the Company s policies and practices with regard to corporate governance. The Nominating and Governance Committee is charged with recommending possible qualified candidates to the Board for election as directors of the Company and to recommend a slate of directors that the Board proposes for election by stockholders at the annual meeting. The Nominating and Governance Committee will also consider, at meetings of the Nominating and Governance Committee, those recommendations by stockholders that are submitted, along with biographical and business experience information, to the Nominating and Governance Committee at the Company s principal executive office. There were three meetings of the Nominating and Governance Committee in 2008.

With the exception of the designees to the Board appointed by the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock and the independent director nominee selected by the Majority Preferred Holders as described in this Information Statement, the Nominating and Governance Committee, which consists solely of independent directors, considers candidates for Board membership suggested by its members and other Board members, as well as management and stockholders, as stated in its charter. While the Nominating and Governance Committee does not have a formal policy by which a stockholder may recommend potential director candidates, a stockholder who wishes to recommend a prospective nominee for the Board should notify the Company s Secretary or any member of the Nominating and Governance Committee by mail and include supporting materials the stockholder considers relevant to the potential candidate s qualifications. Any correspondence mailed to the Company should include a clear and prominent notation that such contains a Director Recommendation and confirm the author is a stockholder. At a minimum, any stockholder nominee for director (including the independent director nominee selected by the Majority Preferred Holders) must satisfy the independence requirements of the NYSE and possess the desired characteristics set forth in the Guidelines.

Once a prospective nominee has been identified, the Nominating and Governance Committee, either with or without Board input, determines whether to conduct a full evaluation of the candidate. The preliminary determination is primarily based on the need for additional Board members to fill vacancies or to expand the size of the Board as well as a result of its review of the composition of the Board in light of the characteristics of independence, diversity, age, skills, experience, availability of service to the Company and other Board needs, including but not limited to audit committee financial expertise. After completing their evaluation, the Nominating and Governance Committee makes a recommendation to the full Board as to who should be nominated and the Board determines the nominee.

When identifying and/or recommending individuals to the Board for Board membership, the Nominating and Governance Committee is guided by the principle that such nominees should be individuals of accomplishment in their careers. Directors should exhibit the ability to make independent, analytical inquiries and demonstrate practical wisdom and mature judgment. The Nominating and Governance Committee strives to ensure directors possess the highest personal and professional ethics, integrity and values and will be committed to promoting the Company s long-term interests. The Nominating and Governance Committee places a premium on individuals who have demonstrated expertise or experience with fields of interest which would further the Company s business objectives, areas such as technology, advertising, college sports or weather programming. From time to time during the review and/or nomination process, the Nominating and Governance Committee will consult with outside directors and

Company management and obtain feedback on their thoughts regarding potential candidates.

17

#### **Stockholder Communications with the Board**

The Board has established a process for stockholders and/or other interested parties to communicate with Board members by email or regular mail. Stockholders and/or other interested parties may contact any of the directors, as a group (e.g., particular Board committee or non-management directors only) or individually (e.g., the presiding director of the non-management directors only), by regular mail by sending correspondence to Westwood One, Inc., 40 West 57th Street, 5th Floor, New York, NY 10019. Any envelope mailed to the Company should include a clear and prominent notation stating to whom the letter enclosed in the envelope is to be forwarded (i.e., non-management directors, as a group or individually, or to the directors, as a group or individually or to the presiding director of the non-management directors). Stockholders and/or other interested parties may also contact directors and non-management directors by sending an e-mail to dir@westwoodone.com, or to nonmanagdir@westwoodone.com, respectively. All correspondence is reviewed by the Office of the General Counsel prior to its being distributed to the parties indicated on such correspondence.

#### **Certain Relationships and Related Transactions**

#### Company Review, Approval or Ratification of Related Party Transactions

While the Company does not have a written policy outlining such, it is the Company s practice to review all transactions with its related parties (referred to herein as related party transactions) as they arise. Related parties are identified by the finance, accounts payable and legal departments, who, among other things, review questionnaires submitted to the Company s directors and officers on an annual basis, monitor Schedule 13Ds and 13Gs filed with the SEC, review employee certifications regarding code of ethics and business conduct which are updated annually, and review CBS Radio s listings of affiliates that CBS Radio provides to the Company or files with the SEC. Any related party transaction is reviewed by either the Office of the General Counsel or Chief Financial Officer, who examines, among other things, the approximate dollar value of the transaction and the material facts surrounding the related party s interest in, or relationship to, the related party transaction. With respect to related party transactions that involve an independent director, such parties also consider whether such transaction affects the independence of such director pursuant to applicable rules and regulations, including those of the NYSE and the Guidelines. Customarily, the Chief Financial Officer must approve any related party transaction, however, if after consultation, the General Counsel and Chief Financial Officer determine a related party transaction is significant, the transaction is then referred to the Board for its review and approval.

While the foregoing procedures are not in writing, the Company did have written procedures regarding transactions with its manager, CBS Radio, in the Management Agreement between the Company and CBS Radio (the Management Agreement), which terminated on March 3, 2008. Under the terms of the Management Agreement, all transactions (other than the Management Agreement and Representation Agreement (as described below), which agreements were ratified by the Company s stockholders) between the Company and CBS Radio or its affiliates had to be on a basis that is at least as favorable to the Company as if the transaction were entered into with an independent third party. In addition, subject to specified exceptions, all agreements between the Company and CBS Radio or any of its affiliates had to be approved by the Board. Such exceptions included, among others, new or special programming agreements not requiring compensation; the renewal of existing agreements on the same or better terms or affiliation agreements involving compensation terms consistent with those of non-affiliates of CBS Radio involving annual payments of less than \$500,000.

#### **Related Party Transactions**

Except for the transactions with CBS Radio and Gerald Greenberg described below and the Transactions with Gores described in more detail under the heading Background above, the Company is not aware of any transaction entered

into in 2008, or any transaction currently proposed, in which a related person has, or will have, a direct or indirect material interest.

<u>CBS Radio.</u> On March 3, 2008, the Company closed the Master Agreement with CBS Radio which documents a long-term arrangement between the parties through March 31, 2017. On that date, the Management Agreement and CBS Representation Agreement terminated and the CBS warrants were cancelled as described in more detail below. Also, on January 8, 2008 and March 3, 2008, respectively, two employees of CBS Radio

18

#### **Table of Contents**

(Messrs. Kosann and Berger) who served on the Board, resigned as directors of the Company. As of December 31, 2008, CBS Radio beneficially owned 16 million shares of Common Stock. A number of CBS Radio s radio stations are affiliated with the Company s radio networks and the Company purchases several programs from CBS Radio.

Until March 3, 2008, the Company had a Management Agreement and Representation Agreement with CBS Radio to operate the CBS Radio Networks until March 31, 2009. In return for receiving services under the Management Agreement, the Company paid CBS Radio an annual base fee and provided CBS Radio the opportunity to earn an incentive bonus if the Company exceeded pre-determined targeted cash flows. In 2008, the Company paid CBS Radio a base fee of \$609,649, however, no incentive bonus was paid to CBS Radio in such year as targeted cash flow levels were not achieved during such periods. In addition to the Management Agreement and Representation Agreement, the Company also entered into other transactions with affiliates of CBS Radio, including Viacom, in the normal course of business, including affiliation agreements with many of CBS Radio s radio stations and agreements with CBS Radio and its affiliates for programming rights. Prior to its termination, the Management Agreement provided that all transactions between the Company and CBS Radio or its affiliates, other than the Management Agreement and Representation Agreement which agreements were ratified by the Company s stockholders, had to be on a basis at least as favorable to the Company as if the transaction were entered into with an independent third party. In addition, subject to specified exceptions, the Management Agreement required that all agreements between the Company, on the one hand, and CBS Radio or any of its affiliates, on the other hand, were to be approved by the independent members of the Board.

During 2008, the Company incurred expenses aggregating approximately \$73,049,121 for the Representation Agreement, affiliation agreements and the purchase of programming rights from CBS Radio and its affiliates. The description and amounts regarding related party transactions set forth in this Information Statement also reflect transactions between the Company and Viacom. Viacom is an affiliate of CBS Radio, as National Amusements, Inc. beneficially owns a majority of the voting powers of all classes of common stock of each of CBS Corporation and Viacom.

In addition to the base fee and incentive compensation described above, the Company granted to CBS Radio seven fully vested and nonforfeitable warrants to purchase an aggregate of 4,500,000 shares of Common Stock (comprised of two warrants to purchase 1,000,000 shares of Common Stock per warrant and five warrants to purchase 500,000 shares of Common Stock per warrant). On March 3, 2008, all warrants issued to CBS Radio were cancelled in accordance with the terms of the Master Agreement. The registration rights agreement covering the shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of the warrants was also terminated on March 3, 2008, however, the Company and CBS Radio entered into a new registration rights agreement which provides registration rights to the 16,000,000 shares of Common Stock held by CBS Radio and its affiliates.

In addition to the foregoing, CBS Radio enters into other agreements with the Company in the ordinary course to purchase programming rights and affiliate stations with the Company s network and traffic operations.

Gerald Greenberg. Gerald Greenberg, a director of the Company from May 1994 to June 2008, through his company Mirage Music Entertainment, Inc. (Mirage) entered into a two-year consulting agreement with the Company on July 1, 2008 in connection with the Company sactive review of its audio archives, including the development of a plan to monetize such assets. Under the terms of the agreement, Mr. Greenberg, who has extensive contacts and relationships in the music industry, will serve as a consultant to the Company in connection with the aforementioned archive project, and will provide assistance to the Company in connection with negotiating exploitation rights to certain archive material. Mirage will also be compensated for any unique opportunities originated and presented by it to the Company, as further set forth in the consulting agreement. In connection with such agreement, on the effective date thereof (i.e., July 1, 2008), Mr. Greenberg received a stock option to purchase 100,000 shares of Common Stock at an exercise price of \$1.30 (the closing price of the Common Stock on July 1, 2008). Mirage will receive a minimum

annual retainer of \$100,000 (Retainer) and a project fee equal to 10% of net profit in excess of the Retainer for projects in which Mirage undertakes an active and integral role. If the programming for which the idea, concept and talent originates solely from Mirage, it will receive 20% (not 10%) of net profit in excess of the Retainer.

*Norman J. Pattiz.* Norm Pattiz, founder of the Company, Chair of the Board and a director since the founding of the Company in 1974, intends to form a production company ( NPC ), which he would wholly own and over

19

### **Table of Contents**

which he would exercise operating control. NPC would only produce programming that the Company has considered and evaluated, and determined that it should not produce at the Company s own cost and expense (NPC Programming). To date, Mr. Pattiz and the Company have discussed, but not finalized, the terms of an arrangement whereby NPC would produce NPC Programming at NPC s sole cost and expense for the exclusive distribution/exploitation by the Company in certain media. As currently contemplated, the Company would be responsible for: (1) arranging distribution of the NPC Programming to its customers, including radio station affiliates (in certain cases, NPC would deliver to the Company an initial group of radio station affiliates to broadcast the NPC Programming) and (2) selling advertising for broadcast within the NPC Programming. In return, the Company would pay a distribution fee to NPC and enter into a revenue-sharing arrangement for revenue generated by Company from the NPC Programming. The Company believes that if it reaches this arrangement with NPC, the Company will benefit by expanding the breadth of programming offerings the Company has the opportunity to distribute to its customers while mitigating the financial commitment and downside risk associated with the fixed cost of programming production.

At this time, the Board has authorized Mr. Pattiz to pursue a particular NPC Programming opportunity but no definitive terms with respect thereto have been agreed upon by the parties. Any agreement and transaction contemplated thereby would require the approval of the Board. To the extent NPC and the Company enter into a definitive agreement, the Board would provide Mr. Pattiz with a waiver of the Company s Code of Ethics which, among other things, prohibits Company employees and directors from owning a greater than 5% interest in a company that transacts business with the Company or from being an owner, partner or employee of an organization involved in the radio, music or entertainment business.

### **Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance**

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires the Company s executive officers and directors and persons who own more than ten percent (10%) of a registered class of the Company s equity securities to file reports of ownership and changes in ownership with the SEC. Officers, directors and more than ten percent stockholders are required by SEC regulation to furnish the Company with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file.

Based solely on its review of the copies of such forms received by it, or written representations from its directors and executive officers, the Company believes that during 2008 its executive officers, directors and more than ten percent (10%) beneficial owners complied with all SEC filing requirements applicable to them.

20

#### **Table of Contents**

# DIRECTOR AND EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

The following narrative describes how the Company determined compensation for its named executive officers (referred to as NEOs or executives below), including the elements of their compensation and how the levels of their compensation were determined and by whom. When references are made to key employees, we are referring to a broader group of senior managers, such as department heads, who may be eligible for a particular compensation element. Finally, references to the executive team or management mean the Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and General Counsel. The information provided below is for fiscal year 2008. As stated elsewhere in this Information Statement, Gary Schonfeld was appointed President, Network division in October 2008; Steven Kalin was appointed President, Metro Networks division in October 2008 and Chief Operating Officer in July 2008; and Andrew Hersam was appointed Chief Revenue Officer in May 2008. As a result, such individuals are executive officers for fiscal year 2008, but are not named executive officers for fiscal year 2008 based on the SEC s methodology for determining total compensation for the 2008 fiscal year.

### Overview

The Company s Compensation Committee (referred to in this narrative as the Committee or as the Compensation Committee ), which is comprised of three independent directors, was and is primarily responsible for determining the compensation of the Company s NEOs on an annual basis. The Committee exercised its responsibility primarily by determining two key discretionary components of NEO compensation: the discretionary annual bonus, if any, and the annual equity compensation award, if any, based on management s recommendation to the Committee. In 2008, the Committee was generally involved in determining NEOs base salaries, which typically are set when a NEO enters into an employment agreement with the Company. The Committee is aided in its decision-making process by its independent, nationally recognized compensation adviser, the Semler Brossy Consulting Group (SBCG), which reports directly to the Committee Chair and performs no other work for the Company. SBCG has been the adviser to the Committee since 2003. When appropriate the Committee also directly receives legal advice from its outside legal counsel. CBS Radio, which owns 15.8% of the Company (taking into account the 14,285,714 shares of Common Stock and the Warrants to purchase 10,000,000 shares of Common Stock issued to Gores Radio) and which, under the Management Agreement, managed the Company until March 3, 2008, played a significant role in reviewing, recommending and establishing NEO s compensation in fiscal years 2006 and 2007. As the manager of the Company (until March 3, 2008), CBS Radio employed the Company s CEO, Mr. Kosann, and pursuant to its employment agreement with the CEO, CBS Radio determined the CEO s base salary and potential discretionary annual bonus. Under the terms of a consent agreement (a copy of which was filed with the SEC as an exhibit to a Form 8-K filed by the Company on January 10, 2008), CBS Radio consented to the employment of Mr. Beusse as the Company s CEO (replacing Mr. Kosann, a CBS employee) effective January 8, 2008, and agreed to reimburse the Company for Mr. Beusse s salary through the closing date of the Master Agreement (March 3, 2008).

In general, the Committee seeks to provide appropriate and reasonable levels of compensation to its NEOs. The Company strives to be competitive with pay opportunities of comparable companies in the media industry, while accounting for individual performance and the overall performance of the Company. The Company provides minimal perquisites, consisting mainly of reimbursements for parking and car allowances. The Company does not currently provide to its executives any other types of perquisites, including supplemental pension plans or other deferred compensation arrangements.

### **Objectives**

The objective of the Company s executive compensation policy (which affects NEOs) has been to attract, retain and motivate executives in a manner that is in the best interests of the Company s stockholders. The Committee believes that equity compensation awards can serve as important contributors to the attraction, retention and motivation of the Company s executives and more closely aligns the interest of executives and management to

21

### **Table of Contents**

the interests of the Company s stockholders. The Committee has established the following objectives when determining the compensation for NEOs:

Pay for Performance. Corporate goals and objectives, and the progress made in achievement thereof, both as such goals and objectives have been presented by management and the Board, should be a key consideration in any pay decisions;

*Be Competitive.* Total compensation opportunities for the NEOs generally should be competitive with comparable companies in the industry, in order to attract and retain needed managerial talent;

Align Long-term Interests of Executives with Stockholder Interests. Elements of compensation should be structured to give substantial weight to the future performance of the Company in order to better align the interests of the Company s stockholders and NEOs;

Attract and Retain Key Employees. In the midst of a challenging business environment, the Committee believes that the best interests of the stockholders are served by remembering that an effective compensation program also reflects the value of attracting and retaining key employees and talent. Since the Company s separation from CBS Radio and commencement of operating as an independent company in March 2008, the Company has been focused on re-investing in its business and attracting key talent, both of which it views as critical to future success. As a result of the Company and Committee placing a premium on attracting high-level talent, higher levels of cash and equity compensation (particularly in the form of inducement awards) were granted to new executives upon their hiring in 2008; and

Provide a Fair and Balanced Severance Package, Where Appropriate. Severance provisions in executive contracts have been negotiated with a view towards providing a fair settlement should an executive be terminated. To such end, severance provisions have been structured to provide that any payment requires the execution of a release of any claims the executive may have against the Company, a commitment by the executive to adhere to restrictive covenants, double-trigger provisions with very limited good reason protection for the executive and severance amounts that are fixed (rather than extending for the remainder of the contract s term).

### **Process and Roles of Parties**

### What is the timeline for establishing NEOs discretionary compensation?

The Committee generally discusses NEOs discretionary compensation during the period beginning with the last Board meeting of the year (customarily held in December) and ending with the first Board meeting after the announcement of Company s earnings for the full year (customarily held in March). Between those meetings, the Company reports its year-end financial results and prepares a preliminary budget setting forth goals and objectives for the upcoming year. The CEO makes recommendations to the Committee for other NEOs discretionary annual bonuses and equity compensation awards, including in years prior to 2008, the suggested allocation between stock options, on the one hand, and restricted stock or restricted stock units (RSUs), on the other. In 2008, only stock options (not restricted stock or RSUs) were awarded to NEOs and other executives and officers as described below. When CBS Radio was still managing the Company, a CBS Radio representative was consulted before management made its recommendations to the Committee. The CEO does not make recommendations, review or otherwise participate in the process of determining his own discretionary compensation. Any proposal regarding the CEO s discretionary compensation was made by CBS Radio when it was manager of the Company.

Given the economic environment which worsened considerably beginning in September 2008 and throughout the fourth quarter of 2008, including in the credit markets at a time when the Company was heavily involved in trying to refinance its outstanding debt, no meetings were held to discuss discretionary compensation in the fourth quarter of 2008. The Company anticipates such discussions will commence in February 2009.

# What are the roles of the various parties involved in the compensation process?

While the Committee ultimately is responsible for making most of the compensation decisions related to NEOs, it believes it is advisable to obtain management s insight and input as well as the independent guidance of a

22

### **Table of Contents**

third-party compensation adviser. Since the middle of 2003, SBCG has acted as such adviser to the Committee and has attended Committee meetings as needed. SBCG advises the Committee as to the appropriateness and reasonableness of the awards of discretionary compensation, including with respect to companies comparable in size or otherwise similar to the Company. Its analysis may include such considerations as the form of award (cash, stock options, restricted stock or RSUs), the aggregate percentage of the Company s stock being allocated (including evaluating how much stock remains issuable under the stockholder approved the 2005 Plan and/or the Company s 1999 Plan) and the present value of the award. The Committee receives significant input from management, as appropriate, and the Committee met separately with CBS Radio (when CBS Radio was the Company s manager), to understand and factor into its decisions as full a picture of the relevant facts and circumstances as possible.

While manager of the Company, CBS Radio was involved in reviewing management s recommendations regarding discretionary annual bonuses and equity compensation awards to key employees, including NEOs, prior to the submission of such proposal to the Committee. CBS Radio was then involved in discussions among the Committee, the Board and management regarding management s recommendations. Prior to the hiring of Mr. Beusse, CBS Radio played a particularly significant role in the determination of the CEO s and CFO s compensation given it directly paid for, or partially reimbursed the Company for such salaries and bonuses. However, as discussed elsewhere in this Information Statement, on March 3, 2008, the Management Agreement pursuant to which CBS Radio managed the Company was terminated. As a result, the Company s CEO is no longer employed by, and the CFO s compensation is not reimbursed by, CBS Radio. CBS Radio played no role in determining compensation for fiscal year 2008.

### When do NEOs receive their discretionary compensation awards?

Beginning with awards made in 2007, the Company has awarded its annual discretionary compensation (*i.e.*, annual bonus and equity compensation) to NEOs after the performance of the immediately preceding fiscal year, including year-end earnings, has been publicly reported and is known by Board members, including the Committee. The Committee has, in certain limited circumstances, made equity compensation awards at other times in connection with a new employee s date of hire or in connection with a significant promotion (as with Mr. Sherwood to President; Mr. Kalin to President, Metro Networks division; or Mr. Hillman to CAO). While the Committee does not have a formal written policy on awarding equity compensation based on material non-public information, it has taken steps to try to ensure that it does not do so. In recent years, the Committee has determined not to make equity compensation awards to key employees (including NEOs) until after the Company s earnings for the most recent fiscal year end have been announced. General awards of annual equity compensation (*i.e.*, those not tied to a special event such as a promotion or extension of an employment agreement) for 2006 and 2007 were made by the Committee in March 2007 and March 2008, respectively. In 2008, the Committee was mindful of the ongoing discussions with Gores Radio and the impending closing of the CBS transaction, and determined equity compensation should not be awarded until after both transactions were announced.

### What are the elements of compensation to NEOs?

There are three main components of compensation: (1) base salary; (2) discretionary annual bonus; and (3) equity compensation. The Company generally establishes a NEO s base salary in the individual s employment agreement, based generally on competitive pay levels, the Company s internal pay structure and appropriate fixed pay to compensate sufficiently the NEOs for performing his/her duties and responsibilities. However, for the most part with limited exceptions, all other payments (*e.g.*, signing bonus, retention bonus, annual discretionary bonus, equity compensation awards) are wholly-discretionary and/or contingent on the NEO remaining with the Company. In 2008, Jonathan Marshall received a signing bonus of \$75,000 to compensate him for one-time costs associated with closing his law firm when he accepted his offer of employment at the Company. While the Committee seeks to limit the use of guaranteed (or minimum) bonuses, in certain circumstances, they are a necessary part of an employment package, as was the case for Mr. Beusse who was guaranteed a minimum \$300,000 bonus for 2008. However, with the

exception of the foregoing, the Committee has believed discretionary annual bonuses should be used to reward a NEO s outstanding individual performance and that NEOs are more appropriately compensated, motivated and rewarded (and more likely to remain at the Company) when bonuses are paid in cash in a lump sum

23

### **Table of Contents**

after the year has ended. Equity compensation awards, on the other hand, are intended to link the NEOs with the Company s stockholders and to generate favorable long-term performance with a view toward providing a potential for upside should the Company s performance improve over the long-term. Given the recent performance of the Common Stock, a significantly larger portion of NEOs compensation has been their cash compensation (salary plus bonus) as compared to their equity compensation.

What significant changes were made to executive compensation in fiscal year 2008 how does it differ from the compensation awarded to other NEOs in prior years?

In January 2008, the Company hired its first CEO directly hired and employed by the Company since 1994, when the Management Agreement with CBS Radio originally went into effect. Mr. Beusse was the first CEO tasked with managing the Company as an independent (non-CBS managed) company; concluding the Company s then ongoing strategic process (which culminated in the \$100 million investment by Gores) and setting forth a plan to expeditiously increase revenue. As part of such efforts, four executives were hired to spearhead efforts in four key areas (revenue, operations, strategic and digital media): Andrew Hersam, Chief Revenue Officer; Steven Kalin, Chief Operating Officer; Jonathan Marshall, EVP, Business Affairs & Strategic Development and Richard Kosinski, SVP, Chief Digital Officer. In reviewing such hires, the Committee held many discussions and meetings, and received the advice of its independent compensation adviser and outside legal counsel. The Committee determined first that in order to attract top-caliber talent, the Company would need to significantly increase the base salary of such executives to be more competitive with similarly situated executives in the industry. Second, based on its negotiations with prospective hires, the Committee understood more detailed terms on termination scenarios, severance payments and non-compete provisions would be required in executive employment agreements. Finally, given the strategic process then ongoing and the uncertainty then surrounding the process, as well as the Company s strong preference not to provide guaranteed bonuses, significant equity compensation awards would be instrumental in creating a compensation package that could attract the desired level of candidate.

Accordingly, each of the following individuals received options to purchase an aggregate number of shares of Common Stock as follows: Mr. Beusse (1,000,000); Mr. Sherwood (600,000 plus an additional 150,000 upon his promotion to President); Mr. Kalin (425,000 plus an additional 150,000 upon his promotion to President, Metro Networks division); Mr. Schonfeld (550,000) and Mr. Marshall (300,000). While such option levels were significantly greater than past awards made by the Company, such awards represent relatively low compensation levels given the Company s low stock price.

Further, as the Company s focus on substantively re-making both sides of the business (traffic and network) intensified, additional hires were made in the fourth quarter of 2008 to bolster the number of executives with significant network radio expertise. While not NEOs for fiscal year 2008, several of the aforementioned individuals are likely to be NEOs for fiscal year 2009.

### How does the Committee determine the allocation between the elements of compensation?

Base Salary

In determining base salary, the Committee considers an individual s performance, experience and responsibilities, as well as the base salary levels of similarly-situated employees at comparable companies in the media industry. A base salary is meant to create a secure base of cash compensation, which is competitive in the industry. The Company relies to a large extent on the CEO s evaluation and recommendation based on his assessment of the NEO s performance.

Salaries generally are reviewed at the time a NEO enters into a new or amended employment agreement, which typically occurs upon the assumption of a new position and/or new responsibilities or the termination of the agreement. Any increase in salary is based on a review of the factors set forth above.

As stated in the Overview , prior to fiscal year 2008, the Committee customarily was not significantly involved in the structuring of employment agreements which set forth a NEO s base salary, with certain notable exceptions include: Amendment No. 3 to the employment agreement for the Company s Chairman (Mr. Pattiz); the employment agreements for the CEO (Mr. Beusse) and CFO (Mr. Yusko); and Amendment No. 2 to the

24

### **Table of Contents**

employment agreement for Mr. Hillman when he became CAO in July 2007. However, in fiscal year 2008, with the hiring of the top executives listed above, and in October 2008 with the hiring of Mr. Schonfeld, the Committee became more intricately involved in the process given the levels of compensation and the responsibilities to be assumed by such individuals. In order to attract top talent, the Committee significantly increased the level of base salaries to be offered to such individuals, in large part to provide such executives salary levels more in line with the positions they were leaving.

### Discretionary Annual Compensation Bonus

In 2008, with the exception of the Company s Chairman (Mr. Pattiz s employment agreement does not provide for a bonus), NEOs were eligible to receive discretionary annual bonuses and their employment agreements provide a target amount for which they are eligible. While the bonus amounts differ from agreement to agreement, all such bonuses are in the sole and absolute discretion of the Board or the Committee or their designee. Of the Company s current NEOs eligible for bonuses, each of Messrs. Sherwood, Marshall and Hillman are eligible solely for discretionary bonuses.

Each year, management makes a recommendation regarding discretionary bonuses and equity compensation for key employees to the Committee. Upon receipt of management s recommendations, the Committee reviews such with management, and then confers with its compensation adviser. After reviewing its decisions with the full Board and taking into account the views expressed by members of the Board, the Committee makes its final determination. The Committee also takes into account a NEO s base salary and views cash compensation as a whole when making its determinations regarding bonuses.

In 2008, the Company experienced significant double-digit declines in EBITDA and the stock price of our Common Stock reached an all-time low of two cents. 2008 was also a year of significant change for the Company as it transitioned to an independently-managed company; secured a ten-year distribution arrangement with CBS Radio; consummated a \$100 million investment by The Gores Group, LLC; and commenced the initial phases of a significant reengineering of the Company s Metro Networks division. Most recently, management has been significantly focused on the Company s refinancing of its debt at a time of liquidity crisis. At the time this Information Statement was being prepared, neither management, nor the Committee, has made a proposal or discussed in any detail whether bonuses and in what amounts will be awarded to NEOs in 2009 for services rendered in fiscal year 2008. While the Company is seeking to reduce costs and expenses like many companies during this uncertain economic time, it is also aware that a new leadership team was hired in 2008 to execute a turnaround and is cognizant of the contributions made by this team.

While the Committee does not have a written policy regarding bonuses payable upon attaining certain financial metrics, bonuses for all members of management will continue to be reviewed on the basis of the Company s overall performance and to the extent applicable, on their individual performance and the performance of departments over which they exercise substantial control.

# **Equity Compensation**

While the Committee continues to believe equity should be a critical component of the Company s compensation plan, it recognizes that given the significant drop in the stock price of our Common Stock (from a high of \$2.16 in 2008 to a low of \$0.02), equity compensation has ceased at this time to provide significant incentivization. Historically, equity compensation awards were made under the Company s 2005 Plan or 1999 Plan, customarily on an annual basis. Previously, the Company and the Committee believed that equity compensation could provide the greatest long-term value potential to both the Company and its employees in creating long-term growth and success for employees and stockholders alike. Aside from promoting retention and incentivizing management, the Company, where appropriate,

used equity, rather than cash, as a signing bonus to management-level individuals hired by the Company. As described above, significant awards of stock options were made in 2008 to the executives hired by the Company and were a key part of attracting such key talent. As of March 31, 2009, the 1999 Plan will expire by its terms. Approximately 1.7 million of the total 9.2 million shares available for issuance under the 2005 Plan remain available.

In March 2008 (for services rendered in 2007), the Committee determined to make all equity grants awarded at that time in the form of stock options, as opposed to a combination of restricted stock and stock options, and issued such under the 1999 Plan. The Committee made such decision in large part because of the low value associated with

25

### **Table of Contents**

restricted stock awards given the stock price of our Common Stock, which then hovered around the high \$1 range and partially because of the limited number of shares available for issuance under the 2005 Plan (each share of restricted stock granted counts as three shares under the 2005 Plan). The 1999 Plan, which by its terms expires in March 2009, only provides for stock options, not restricted stock. The aggregate value of such awards to NEOs is \$196,005 as described in more detail under the Summary Compensation Table.

### Current NEOs

Roderick M. Sherwood, III received: (x) a stock option to purchase 600,000 shares of Common Stock upon his hiring as CFO in September 2008 and (y) a stock option to purchase 150,000 shares of Common Stock upon his promotion to President (in addition to CFO) in October 2008 (by the terms of his employment agreement, Mr. Sherwood is eligible for additional equity compensation beginning in 2010);

*Norman J. Pattiz* received a stock option to purchase 250,000 shares of Common Stock in January 2008 upon executing Amendment No. 3 to his employment agreement, which extended his tenure as Chairman of the Board through June 15, 2009;

*David Hillman* received a stock option to purchase 175,000 shares of Common Stock (part of the 2008 annual grant to employees) in March 2008; and

Jonathan Marshall received a stock option to purchase 300,000 shares of Common Stock upon his hiring in April 2008.

### Former NEOs

*Thomas F.X. Beusse* received stock options to purchase an aggregate of 1,000,000 shares of Common Stock upon his hiring in January 2008;

*Gary J. Yusko* received a stock option to purchase 175,000 shares of Common Stock (part of the 2008 annual grant to employees) in March 2008;

*Paul Gregrey* received a stock option to purchase 63,000 shares of Common Stock (part of the 2008 annual grant to employees) in March 2008.

By the terms of the option agreements, the stock options granted to Messrs. Beusse and Yusko expired (they were not exercised because they were underwater) 90 days after such employees respective termination dates.

### Payments Upon Termination

Certain NEOs are entitled to cash payments upon various termination scenarios, including upon a change in control, death or disability, termination by the executive for good reason, or termination by the Company without cause. These payments are more particularly described under the table entitled Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control; the summaries of employment agreements that follow under the heading entitled Employment Agreements; and the narrative that follows regarding such payments. The Company does not have any arrangements with its NEOs, written or otherwise, for 280G gross-up or similar type payments, with the exception of Mr. Beusse (who is no longer employed by the Company), the terms of which are set forth under the section entitled Employment Agreements below. In the case of death or disability, only Mr. Pattiz is entitled to a payment in excess of any accrued salary, bonus or benefits.

# **Duration of Vesting Term**

In March 2007, the Committee set the vesting period of equity compensation awarded as part of the annual grant to employees in 2007 at three years (a reduction from four years), and maintained this vesting period for awards made in 2008. The Committee believed a three-year vesting period was more employee-friendly and given the drop in the stock price of our Common Stock between 2006 and 2007, the Committee wanted to provide additional value to key employees receiving the equity compensation awards. In 2007, both Messrs. Yusko and Hillman received a one-time grant of equity compensation with two year vesting terms in connection with their appointments as CFO and CAO, respectively. The Committee viewed the two-year vesting term of such grants as a special circumstance because of Messrs. Yusko s and Hillman s roles in the CBS and Gores transactions described

26

### **Table of Contents**

above. Once granted, an employee is entitled to the benefits of such award upon vesting, provided, such employee remains employed by the Company for the duration of the vesting period.

### **Stock Options**

2005 Plan. From the executive s perspective, stock options only have value if the stock price of our Common Stock increases after the date the stock options are granted, and their value is measured only by the increase in the stock price. Under the 2005 Plan, various forms of full value share equity compensation awards are available, including restricted stock, restricted stock units, performance shares and deferred stock. For all full value shares, each share granted is worth more than an option share, since the value of such share is measured by the actual stock price, not just the increase in the stock price. For this reason, the 2005 Plan calls for the share authorization to be reduced by three option shares for every full value share issued. The Committee made stock options the sole component of equity compensation grants in March 2008 (for the reasons described above) and made those awards under the 1999 Plan.

1999 Plan (expires March 31, 2009). In part because of the limited number of shares available for issuance under the 2005 Plan (particularly after taking into account the aggregate 750,000 stock options awarded to Messrs. Pattiz and Beusse in January 2008 under the 2005 Plan) and because the 1999 Plan would expire in 2009, the equity compensation awards made in March 2008 as part of the annual equity compensation awards to employees were granted under the terms of the 1999 Plan. Issuing the stock options under the 1999 Plan does not change in any material respect any rights of the awardees with respect to the stock options. The awards made under such plan also expressly incorporate the defined terms—cause—and—change in control—and the effect of such terms from the 2005 Plan. Unless expressly negotiated otherwise, unvested stock options continue to be forfeited upon an employee—s termination, including by death or disability. In addition, any outstanding options that were issued in March 2008 under the 1999 Plan, like those previously issued under the 2005 Plan, will vest upon a participant—s termination within a 24-month period after a change in control (as such term is defined in the 2005 Plan) has occurred.

### Restricted Stock, RSUs

The Company began to include restricted stock and RSUs in its equity compensation awards in May 2005, after the 2005 Plan was approved by Company stockholders. However, as noted in more detail above, the Company did not grant restricted stock and/or RSUs to executive or employees in 2008. In general, only NEOs and the directors have received RSUs which gives the recipient the right to defer the receipt/payment of the stock; all other key employees, including NEOs, have received restricted stock. Awards of restricted stock and RSUs are valued at the closing market price of the Common Stock on the date of the grant of the award. Unvested awards generally are forfeited upon an employee s termination, including by death or disability, except when termination occurs within a 24-month period after a change of control, or when termination is without cause or for good reason. By the terms of the awards, all outstanding RSUs and restricted stock shares vest upon a participant s termination within a 24-month period after a change in control (as such term is defined in the 2005 Plan) has occurred.

### 2005 Plan s Definition of Change in Control

Under the 2005 Plan, a change in control generally is: (i) the acquisition by any person of 35% or more of the Company's outstanding Common Stock; (ii) a change in the individuals constituting a majority of the Board; (iii) consummation of a reorganization, merger or consolidation or sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company or the acquisition of assets or stock of another corporation resulting in a change of ownership of more than 50% of the voting securities entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, (iv) a stockholder approved complete liquidation or dissolution of the Company; or (v) the consummation of any other transaction involving a significant issuance of the Company's securities, a change in the Board composition or other material event that the Board determines to be a change in control.

For the definitions used in NEOs employment agreements, please refer to the summaries under the heading Employment Agreements which appears below.

What other factors does the Committee consider when making its decisions regarding compensation to NEOs?

Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (along with related regulations, the Code ), limits the annual tax deduction a Company may take on compensation it pays to the NEOs (other than the

27

### **Table of Contents**

CFO in certain instances) to covered pay of \$1 million per executive in any given year. The Committee s general policy is to structure compensation programs that allow the Company to fully deduct the compensation under Section 162(m) requirements. However, the Committee seeks to maintain the Company s flexibility to meet its incentive and retention objectives, even if the Company may not deduct all of the compensation.

In 2005, the Committee began granting RSUs and restricted stock to NEOs. The Committee determined that although the amount of RSUs and restricted stock that qualifies for a deduction under Section 162(m) may be limited, the equity-based awards are a significant component of compensation that promotes long-term Company performance and management retention, and strengthen the mutuality of interests between the awardees and stockholders. Stock options granted by the Company are generally intended to qualify for a deduction under Section 162(m).

The Committee also considers the accounting cost and the dilutive effect of equity compensation awards when granting such awards.

The Committee also considers the impact of Section 409A of the Code relating to deferred compensation. To the extent permitted by the Committee, a participant may elect to defer the payment of RSUs in a manner that is intended to comply with Section 409A of the Code.

### What role does the Committee play in establishing compensation for directors?

The Committee reviews and evaluates compensation for the Company s non-employee directors on an annual basis, in consultation with its independent outside compensation adviser prior to making a recommendation to the Board. The elements of director compensation and more particulars regarding the elements are described in this Information Statement under the table appearing below the heading Director Compensation.

# Compensation Committee Report

The Committee has reviewed and discussed with Company management the Compensation Discussion and Analysis which appears above. Based on its review and discussions with management, the Committee recommended to the Board that it approve the inclusion of the Compensation Discussion and Analysis in this Information Statement filed with the SEC.

### Submitted by the members of the Compensation Committee:

H. Melvin Ming, Chair (as of June 19, 2008; previously the Compensation Committee was chaired by Gerald Greenberg)
David L. Dennis
Joseph B. Smith

### Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

The Compensation Committee is comprised solely of independent outside directors, Messrs. Ming (prior to June 19, 2008, Greenberg), Dennis and Smith. The Company has no interlocking relationships or other transactions involving any of the Committee members that are required to be reported pursuant to applicable SEC rules. None of the members of the Committee served as an officer or employee of the Company or any of its subsidiaries during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008. There were no material transactions between the Company and any of the members of the Committee during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008.

No member of the Committee simultaneously served both as a member of the Committee and as an officer or employee of the Company during 2008. None of the Company s executive officers serves as a member of the Board or the Committee, or committee performing an equivalent function, of any other entity that has one or more of its executive officers serving as a member of the Board or Committee.

28

### **Table of Contents**

gh 9/19/08)

# **SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE**

The following table and accompanying footnotes set forth the compensation earned, held by, or paid to, each of the Company s named executive officers for the years ended December 31, 2006, December 31, 2007 and December 31, 2008, respectively.

Change

and Principal Position(a)	Year (b)	Salary (\$) (c)	Bonus (\$) (d)(8)	Stock Awards (\$) (e)(9)	Ir Option	No on-Equi ocentiv	mpensat		n	Tot: (\$) (j)
RENT 2008 NEOS:										
an J. Pattiz,	2008	\$ 400,000		\$ 5,194	\$ 232,820		N/A		\$	638
man of the Board	2007	\$ 400,000		\$ 46,107	\$ 231,823		N/A		\$	677
	2006	\$ 400,000		\$ 196,409	\$ 294,384		N/A		\$	890
ick M. Sherwood, III ent (as of 10/20/08) and (as of 9/20/08)(1)	2008	\$ 168,462	\$ 15,000	, , , , , ,	\$ 13,358		N/A	\$ 115,000	\$	311
Hillman,	2008	\$ 425,000	\$ 33,334	\$ 154,436	\$ 211,668		N/A		\$	824
EVP Business	2007	\$ 373,846	\$ 208,333	\$ 112,156	\$ 195,828		N/A		\$	890
s and GC(2)	2006	\$ 319,231	\$ 133,333	\$ 57,110	\$ 185,639		N/A		\$	695
nan Marshall of Business Affairs(3) 4/14/08	2008	\$ 266,827	\$ 75,000		\$ 54,400		N/A		\$	396
MER 2008 NEOS:	2000	¢ 566 205					NT/A	ф 155 25 <i>(</i>	ф	701
as F.X. Beusse ent and CEO(4) (1/8/08 '08)	2008	\$ 566,385					N/A	\$ 155,356	\$	721
Kosann	2008			\$ 27,023	\$ (18,600)		N/A	\$ 402,092	\$	410
ent and CEO(5)	2007	\$ 625,000	\$ 150,000	\$ 268,601	\$ 681,121		N/A	\$ 12,000	\$	1,736
gh 1/8/08)	2006	\$ 600,000	\$ 150,000	\$ 173,034	\$ 675,955		N/A	\$ 12,000	\$	1,610
J. Yusko	2008	\$ 333,654	\$ 75,000	\$ 77,610	\$ 126,178		N/A	\$ 130,688	\$	743
5)	2007	\$ 207,692	\$ 225,000	\$ 65,453	\$ 212,230		N/A		\$	710
gh 9/16/08)										
Gregrey	2008	\$ 288,690	\$ 38,462	\$ 157,484	\$ 178,453		N/A	\$ 145,100	\$	808
Sales, Network	2007	\$ 370,050	\$ 70,769	\$ 117,547	\$ 260,853		N/A		\$	819
on(7)	2006	\$ 344,237	\$ 48,269	\$ 50,097	\$ 266,190		N/A		\$	708

- (1) Roderick M. Sherwood, III earned base salary at an annual rate of \$600,000 from September 20, 2008 through December 31, 2008 and received a \$15,000 signing bonus at the time he entered into his employment agreement. Prior to his employment by the Company, Mr. Sherwood also received \$115,000 from Gores in connection with consulting work rendered to the Company in July-September 2008 in connection with the Metro reengineering plan and other cost initiatives, which amount is included as part of all other compensation and not in salary.
- (2) David Hillman earned base salary at an annual rate of \$425,000 for calendar year 2008 and his base salary increased to \$450,000 on January 1, 2009. He also received a \$100,000 retention bonus at the time he entered into the first amendment to his employment agreement effective January 1, 2006, of which \$33,333.36 was earned in each of 2006, 2007 and 2008.
- (3) Jonathan Marshall earned base salary at an annual rate of \$375,000 from April 14, 2008 through December 31, 2008. He also received a \$75,000 signing bonus at the time he entered into his employment agreement to assist in deferring the costs associated with his closing his law firm.
- (4) Thomas F.X. Beusse earned base salary at an annual rate of \$700,000 from January 8, 2008 through December 31, 2008 (the portion paid after his termination on October 20, 2008 is included as part of all other compensation and not in salary). As part of his severance arrangement, Mr. Beusse will continue to receive his base salary through October 20, 2010. Mr. Beusse also received COBRA benefits of approximately

29

### **Table of Contents**

- \$1,549 from the date of his termination through December 31, 2008 and will continue to receive payment of a portion of COBRA benefits by the Company until approximately April 20, 2010.
- (5) Peter Kosann was employed by CBS Radio pursuant to the terms of the Management Agreement. As described elsewhere in this Information Statement, the Company paid CBS Radio a total of \$402,092 in connection with the termination of Mr. Kosann which is included as part of all other compensation.
- (6) Gary J. Yusko earned base salary at an annual rate of \$450,000 from July 16, 2007 to July 16, 2008 and \$475,000 from July 16, 2008 to December 31, 2008 (the portion paid after his termination on September 16, 2008 is included as part of all other compensation and not in salary). In connection with his hiring as CFO of the Company on July 16, 2007, he received a \$100,000 signing bonus, \$25,000 of which was earned in 2007 and \$75,000 of which was earned in 2008. In February 2008, Mr. Yusko received a discretionary bonus of \$200,000 for services rendered in 2007, of which \$125,000 was reimbursed to the Company by CBS Radio. As part of his severance arrangement, Mr. Yusko will continue to receive his base salary through July 16, 2010. Mr. Yusko s base salary will increase to \$500,000 on July 16, 2009. Mr. Yusko also received COBRA benefits of approximately \$2,804 from the date of his termination through December 31, 2008.
- (7) Paul Gregrey earned base salary at an annual rate of \$395,050 from January 1, 2008 to September 19, 2008. Mr. Gregrey received a \$100,000 retention bonus at the time he entered into his employment agreement, of which \$30,769.20 was earned in each of 2006 and 2007 and \$38,461.60 was earned in 2008. As part of his severance arrangement in connection with the termination of his employment on September 19, 2008, Mr. Gregrey received a lump sum payment of \$145,100 on October 3, 2008. An additional \$25,000 is payable by the Company in 2009, at which time the Company will have no further financial obligations under such severance arrangement.
- (8) The Committee has determined that no bonuses will be awarded for service in 2008.
- (9) The amounts reported in columns (e) and (f) represent the portion of total value ascribed to all stock and option awards, including those made in prior years, that was expensed by the Company in 2006, 2007 and 2008 in accordance with FAS 123R. In accordance with FAS 123R, the Company expenses the estimated fair value of stock based compensation awards over the related vesting period. In the case of restricted stock and restricted stock units (RSUs), estimated fair value is calculated as the fair market value of the shares on the date of grant. Given the low price of the Common Stock (\$0.06 per share on December 31, 2008), the amounts reported above do not represent the value of the equity compensation to the NEOs. The estimated fair value of stock options is measured on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. For a more detailed discussion of the assumptions used by the Company in estimating fair value, refer to Note 10 (Equity-Based Compensation) of the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2008. The vesting terms of the stock awards and option awards reported in the table above are described under the table entitled Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2008 which appears below.
- (10) The only perquisites provided by the Company to its named executive officers in 2006, 2007 and 2008 that exceeded \$10,000 in the aggregate were a \$500 monthly parking allowance and a \$500 car allowance to Mr. Kosann. None of the perquisites for the Company s other named executive officers exceeded in the aggregate \$10,000 and accordingly, such amounts have not been included above as allowed by applicable SEC rules. Under the terms of his employment agreement, Mr. Pattiz has the right to purchase at any time the Company car he uses at the fair market value as such is reported in the Kelly Blue Book. In addition, the Company makes a matching contribution of 25% of all employees contributions to their 401(k) Plan in an amount not to exceed 6% of an employee s salary. Any employee vests in such Company match based on his years of service with the Company as follows: 20% for one year of service; 40% for two years of service; 60% for three years of service; 80% for four years of service and 100% for five years of service. On March 24, 2009,

the Company announced it would cease making matching contributions to employees contributions to their 401(k) Plans, effective April 3, 2009. Until December 31, 2006, the Company made such matches in Company stock; as of January 1, 2007, the matches are made in cash. The values of the Company matching contributions in 2008 were: \$0 with respect to Messrs. Pattiz, Sherwood and Beusse; \$2,714 with respect to Mr. Hillman; \$351 with respect to Mr. Marshall; \$3,450 with respect to Mr. Yusko and \$3,450 with respect to Mr. Gregrey. The following amounts were paid or accrued during 2008 in connection with certain named executive officers termination of employment: \$402,092 with respect to Mr. Kosann (which was reimbursed to CBS Radio

30

### **Table of Contents**

pursuant to the Management Agreement), \$153,807 with respect to Mr. Beusse, \$127,884 with respect to Mr. Yusko and \$145,100 with respect to Mr. Gregrey.

### **GRANTS OF PLAN-BASED AWARDS IN 2008(1)**

The following table provides information for awards of stock options made to each of the Company s named executive officers during the year ended December 31, 2008. As discussed elsewhere in this Information Statement, no awards of restricted stock or restricted stock units were made to NEOs during the 2008 calendar year.

									All			
									Other	All Other		
									Stock	Option		Grant
								A	Award	s: Awards:	Exercise	<b>Date Fair</b>
			E	stimate	ed	Es	stimat	ted				
				Future	•	]	Futur	e l	Numbe	er		
			]	Payout	S	F	ayou	ts	of	Number of	or Base	Value of
				Under	•	Und	ler Eq	luity	Share	S		
			No	n-Equ	ity	Iı	icenti	ve	of	Securities	Price of	Stock and
			Inc	entive l	Plan				Stock			
				Award	S	Pla	n Awa	ards	or	Underlying	Option	Option
	Grant	ApprovaT	hresh	aldr <b>yt</b>	hximit	ınesh	<b>ilaryt</b>	axim	ulmits	<b>Options</b>	Awards	Awards
Name	Date	Date	(\$)	(\$)	<b>(\$)</b>	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(\$/Sh)	(\$)
(a)	<b>(b)</b>	<b>(b)</b> (7)	<b>(c)</b>	(d)(8)	(e)	<b>(f)</b>	<b>(g)</b>	<b>(h)</b>	(i)	<b>(j)</b>	( <b>k</b> )	<b>(1)(9)</b>
CURRENT												
<b>2008 NEOS:</b>												
Pattiz(2)	1/8/08									250,000	\$ 1.63	\$ 183,000
Sherwood(3)	9/17/08	9/16/08								600,000	\$ 0.49	\$ 137,400
	10/20/08									150,000	\$ 0.18	\$ 15,300
Hillman(4)	3/14/08									175,000	\$ 1.99	\$ 145,950
Marshall(5)	4/14/08									300,000	\$ 1.81	\$ 230,400
<b>FORMER</b>												
<b>2008 NEOS:</b>												
Beusse(6)	1/8/08									500,000	\$ 1.63	\$ 366,000
	1/8/08									500,000	\$ 1.63	\$ 366,000
Yusko(4)(6)	3/14/08									175,000	\$ 1.99	\$ 145,950
Gregrey(4)(6)	3/14/08									63,000	\$ 1.99	\$ 52,542

- (1) All awards disclosed in the table above vest over three years (including all awards made to Mr. Pattiz) commencing on the first anniversary of the grant date. Awards with an exercise price noted in column (k) are stock options.
- (2) Pursuant to Amendment No. 3 to his employment agreement, effective January 8, 2008, Mr. Pattiz received an option to purchase 250,000 shares of Common Stock (to vest over a three-year period) pursuant to the terms of the 2005 Plan.

(3)

As described elsewhere in this Information Statement, Mr. Sherwood received an option to purchase 600,000 shares of Common Stock upon his hiring as CFO and an option to purchase 150,000 shares of Common Stock upon his hiring as President (each option to vest over a three-year period and awarded pursuant to the terms of the 1999 Plan). Such awards were approved by the Board on September 16, 2008 (when it approved Mr. Sherwood s employment agreement) and on October 20, 2008 (when it approved his hiring as President), respectively.

- (4) On March 14, 2008, the Company made an annual award of equity compensation to its key employees, including Messrs. Hillman, Yusko and Gregrey. Such option awards were scheduled to vest over a three-year period and awarded pursuant to the terms of the 1999 Plan.
- (5) On April 14, 2008, Mr. Marshall received an option to purchase 300,000 shares of Common Stock upon his hiring as EVP, Business Affairs and Strategic Development (such option to vest over a three-year period and awarded pursuant to the terms of the 1999 Plan).
- (6) Mr. Beusse received two options to purchase 500,000 shares (1,000,000 shares in the aggregate) of Common Stock upon his hiring as CEO (each option to vest over a three-year period; one option was awarded pursuant to the terms of the 2005 Plan and the other was awarded as a material inducement grant under NYSE rules). As described elsewhere in this Information Statement, Mr. Beusse s employment with the Company terminated on October 20, 2008, Mr. Yusko s employment terminated on September 16, 2008 and Mr. Gregrey s employment terminated on September 19, 2008. Any unvested equity compensation awarded to such individuals was forfeited as of the date of his termination. None of the stock options listed in the table above were exercised

31

### **Table of Contents**

(given they were underwater) and expired by their terms 90 days after the employee s effective date of termination.

- (7) With respect to all awards of equity compensation that was approved on a date other than the grant date, the award was approved in advance of the grant date and the grant date of the award was specified in advance at the time of such approval.
- (8) While no amount has been disclosed above (in accordance with SEC rules), there are target discretionary bonus amounts set forth in each individual s employment agreement which are described above in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis under the heading Discretionary Annual Compensation Bonus.
- (9) The value of the awards disclosed in column (1) represents the total value ascribed to all stock and option awards granted in 2008. The estimated fair value of stock options is measured on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. For a more detailed discussion of the assumptions used by the Company in estimating fair value, refer to Note 10 (Equity-Based Compensation) of the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2008. The vesting terms of the stock awards and option awards are reported below.

The following summary is applicable solely to the equity compensation awarded in 2008 as reported in the table entitled Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2008 which appears above.

### Vesting

The following terms do not apply to Mr. Pattiz s equity compensation. For a description of the terms applicable to his awards, see the summary of Mr. Pattiz s employment agreement under the heading Employment Agreements which appears below.

As described in more detail in the footnotes to the table Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2008, all awards of stock options listed in such table were granted under the 2005 Plan or the 1999 Plan (with the exception of Mr. Beusse's material inducement grant) and vest in equal installments over a three-year period, commencing on the first anniversary of the date of grant. Upon a participant is termination, all vested stock options remain exercisable as follows, but in no event later than ten years after the grant date: (i) three years in the event of the participant is retirement; (ii) one year in the event of the participant is death (in which case the participant is estate or legal representative may exercise such stock option) or (iii) three months for any other termination (other than for cause) unless negotiated otherwise in an executive is employment agreement. Under the terms of the 2005 Plan, a participant forfeits any unvested stock options on the date of his termination, however, different terms were negotiated in the employment agreements for Messrs. Pattiz, Beusse and Yusko, which terms are described in more detail below. In the case of Messrs. Beusse and Yusko, the stock options reported as having been issued to them in 2008 in the table entitled. Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2008 have expired.

When terms such as participant, termination, retirement, cause and change in control are used for purposes of referring to equity compensation, such have the meaning set forth in the 2005 Plan. A participant means a recipient of awards under an equity compensation plan (for purposes of this Information Statement, the employee).

# Change of Control Provisions

With respect to all equity compensation awards made under the 2005 Plan (or those issued in March 2008 and thereafter under the 1999 Plan incorporating 2005 Plan terms relating to a change in control), if an employee is terminated without cause during the 24-month period following a change in control, all unvested stock options,

restricted stock and RSUs (as described above) shall immediately vest provided an employee is still a participant on that date.

# Termination without Cause

Certain equity awards may be subject to modified vesting provisions based on the terms of employment agreements negotiated by and between the Company and certain NEOs, specifically Messrs. Pattiz, Sherwood, Marshall, Beusse and Yusko, which terms are described in more detail under the summaries of their respective employment agreements which appear below.

32

### **Table of Contents**

Dividends; Transfer Restrictions; Voting Rights

RSUs and restricted stock accrue dividend equivalents when dividends are paid, if any, on the Common Stock beginning on the date of grant. Such dividend equivalents are credited to a book entry account, and are deemed to be reinvested in common shares on the date the cash dividend is paid. Dividend equivalents are payable, in shares of Common Stock, only upon the vesting of the related restricted shares. Until the stock vests, shares of restricted stock and RSUs may not be sold, pledged, or otherwise transferred; however, once a grant of such is made, the holder is entitled to receive dividends thereon (as described above). In the case of restricted stock only (*i.e.*, not RSUs), a holder is entitled to vote the shares once he has been awarded such shares. A holder may not vote shares associated with RSUs until the shares underlying such award have been distributed (which occurs upon vesting, unless the RSUs have been deferred as described below).

Right to Defer; Mandatory Deferral in 2005

A participant may elect to defer receipt of his RSUs in which case shares and any dividend equivalents thereon are not distributed until the date of deferment. A decision to defer must be made a minimum of twelve (12) months prior to the initial vesting date and a participant may choose to defer his award until the last vesting date applicable to such award or his date of termination. In 2005, the deferral of equity compensation awards until a participant s termination was mandatory. Accordingly, the grants made to all directors on May 19, 2005 and the grants made to Mr. Pattiz in December 2005 were deferred until such individual s termination. Since the 2005 awards, no grants of equity compensation have been deferred, with the exception of the RSU award made to Mr. Dennis on September 22, 2008.

33

### **Table of Contents**

# **OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT 2008 FISCAL YEAR-END**

The following table sets forth, on an award-by-award basis, the number of shares covered by exercisable and unexercisable stock options and unvested restricted stock and restricted stock units outstanding to each of the Company s NEOs as of December 31, 2008.

		Option Awards(1)					Stock Awards(2)				
		Equity Incentive  Plan Awards: Number Number of Number of					Number of				
		Number of	Number	1 01			OI .		ShareShares, Units Units		
		Securities	Securities	Securities	8		Shares or	or Units	or or		
		Underlying	Underlyin	gnderlyin	g		Units of Stock	of	OtherOther		
		Unexercised	Unexercised Unexercised ption					Stock That Have	RightsRights That That		
		Options	<b>Options</b>	Unearned	Exercise	Option	<b>Have Not</b>	Not	Have Have Not Not		
Name	Grant	(#) ExercisableU	(#)	Options	Price (\$)	Expiration Date	Vested (#)	Vested (\$)	Vested/ested (#) (\$)		
(a)	Date	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)	(f)	( <b>g</b> )	(h)(3)	(i) $(j)$		
CURRENT 2008 NEOS:											
Pattiz(4)	03/10/99	4,000			\$ 12.69	03/10/09		\$	\$		
	12/01/03	50,000			30.99	12/01/13					
	12/01/04	40,000	10,000		23.16	12/01/14					
	12/01/05 12/07/05	18,750* 9,375*	6,250 3,125		18.27 18.27	12/01/15 12/07/15					
	12/07/03	16,667	8,333		6.57	12/07/13					
	12/03/07	8,333	16,667		1.87	12/03/17					
	01/08/08	0	250,000		1.63	01/08/18					
							8,679 4,340 2,795 5,556	521 260 168 333			
Sherwood	09/17/08		600,000		\$ 0.49	09/17/18	,	\$	\$		
	10/20/08		150,000		0.18	10/20/18					

Edgar Filing: WESTWOOD ONE INC /DE/ - Form SC 14F1

Hillman	09/28/00	600		\$ 20.25	09/28/10		\$	\$
Timmun	09/20/01	9,000		21.46	09/20/11		Ψ	Ψ
	09/25/02	12,000		35.19	09/25/12			
	09/30/03	12,000		30.19	09/30/13			
	10/05/04	24,000	6,000	20.50	10/05/14			
	03/14/05	15,000	10,000	20.97	03/14/15			
		*	*					
	02/10/06	16,850	16,850	14.27	02/10/16			
	03/13/07	13,333	26,667	6.17	03/13/17			
	03/14/08		175,000	1.99	03/14/18			
						8,881	532	
						13,399	804	
						7,500	450	
Marshall	04/14/08		300,000	\$ 1.81	04/14/18		\$	\$
<b>FORMER</b>			,					
2008								
NEOS:								
	1/00/00	166 667	222 222	\$ 1.63	1/00/10		¢	•
Beusse(5)	1/08/08	166,667	333,333	·	1/08/18		\$	\$
	1/08/08	166,667	333,333	\$ 1.63	1/08/18			

# (1) The stock options listed in the table above vest as follows:

All stock options listed in the above table granted prior to January 1, 2005 (*i.e.*, with an expiration date on or before December 31, 2014) were granted pursuant to the terms of the 1999 Plan and are subject to five-year vesting terms in equal installments, commencing on the first anniversary of the date of grant, except in the case of the third and fourth stock option entries for Mr. Pattiz (expiring on December 1, 2013 and December 1, 2014, respectively), which stock options were modified by a letter agreement dated as of May 25, 2005 and vest over three years in equal installments.

### **Table of Contents**

All stock options listed in the table above with an expiration date on or after May 19, 2015 but granted prior to March 14, 2008 were granted pursuant to the terms of the 2005 Plan. Such options vest in equal installments over four years commencing on the first anniversary of the date of grant except for: (x) Mr. Pattiz s stock options and (y) stock options listed in the table above with an expiration date on or after March 13, 2017, all of which have a three-year (not four-year) vesting term.

All stock options listed in the table above with an expiration date on or after March 14, 2018 were granted pursuant to the terms of the 1999 Plan (as described elsewhere in this Information Statement) and, as stated in the immediately preceding bullet, vest in equal installments over three years commencing on the first anniversary of the date of grant.

- (2) All stock awards listed in the above table were granted pursuant to the terms of the 2005 Plan and are subject to four-year vesting terms commencing on the first anniversary of the date of grant, except for: (x) stock awards issued in 2007 and later, all of which have a three-year vesting term; and (y) Mr. Hillman s award of 15,000 shares of restricted stock awarded in July 2007 which has a two-year vesting term. As discussed elsewhere in this Information Statement, restricted stock granted on February 10, 2006 had an initial vesting date of January 10, 2007 (11 months after the grant date), with subsequent vesting dates tied to the anniversary of the vesting date. The numbers disclosed in column (g) above include all dividend equivalents that have accrued on such shares.
- (3) The value of the awards disclosed in column (h) above is based on a per share closing stock price on the NYSE for the Common Stock of \$0.06 on December 31, 2008 (the last business day of 2008).
- (4) The entries for Mr. Pattiz denoted above by an asterisk (\*) represent awards made to Mr. Pattiz in December 2005, which although reported in columns (b) and (g) respectively because such shares have vested, the payment of such shares were deferred at the time of their award until termination (as such term is defined in the 2005 Plan). Included in the above table is an award of 4,167 RSUs and options to purchase 12,500 shares of Common Stock which Mr. Pattiz was awarded on December 7, 2005, which awards are in addition to the awards he received on December 1, 2005 pursuant to the terms of his employment agreement as discussed above and were also automatically deferred until termination.
- (5) Only Mr. Beusse is listed above because all equity compensation previously issued to Messrs. Kosann, Yusko and Gregrey either expired unexercised or unvested (stock options and restricted stock) or was vested and distributed (in the case of restricted stock).

#### OPTIONS EXERCISED AND STOCK VESTED

During the year ended December 31, 2008, none of our named executive officers exercised any stock options. Shares of restricted stock and RSUs previously awarded to them were acquired as follows:

	Option	ıs Awards	Stock	wards	
		Value Realized	Number of	Value Realized	
	Number of	on	Shares Acquired on	on	
	Shares	Exercise	Vesting	Vesting(1)	
Name	(#)	(\$)	(#)	(\$)	
(a)	<b>(b)</b>	(c)	<b>(d)</b>	<b>(e)</b>	

CURRENT 2008 NEOS:		
Pattiz	5,570(2)	\$ 390(2)
Sherwood		
Hillman	18,636	\$ 29,328
Marshall		

FORMER 2008 NEOS:		
Beusse		
Kosann	36,930	\$ 71,856
Yusko	65,000	\$ 54,875
Gregrey	16,944	\$ 30,879

35

### **Table of Contents**

Beusse Kosann Yusko Gregrey

- (1) Value realized on vesting represents the number of shares acquired on vesting multiplied by the market value of the shares of Common Stock on the vesting date.
- (2) As previously discussed, Mr. Pattiz received two grants of restricted stock in December 2005, which although reported in column (g) of the table entitled Outstanding Equity Awards at 2008 Fiscal Year-End, are not reported in the table above because although such shares have vested, such shares have not been acquired by Mr. Pattiz (and thus no value was realized by Mr. Pattiz in 2008) because the receipt of such awards was mandatorily deferred at the time of grant and will not be distributed until Mr. Pattiz s termination (as such term is defined in the 2005 Plan). If the award had not been deferred, 13,019 shares of restricted stock would have vested in December 2008 and the value of such shares as of December 31, 2008 would have been \$781 based on a per share closing stock price on the NYSE for the Common Stock of \$0.06 on December 31, 2008 (the last business day of 2008).

### PENSION BENEFITS

None of our named executive officers are covered by a pension plan or similar benefit plan that provides for payment or other benefits at, following, or in connection with retirement.

# NONQUALIFIED DEFERRED COMPENSATION(1)

Except for Mr. Pattiz, none of our named executive officers are covered by a deferred contribution or other plan that provides for the deferral of compensation on a basis that is not tax-qualified.

	Executive Contributions	Registrant			Aggregate	Agg	regate
	in	Contributions		Aggregate arnings in	Withdrawals/	Balance at	
Name (a)	2008 (\$) (b)	in 2008 (\$) (c)		2008 (\$) (d)	Distributions (\$) (e)		31/08 (\$) (f)
CURRENT 2008 NEOS:							
Pattiz			\$	(25,127)		\$	781
Sherwood							
Hillman							
Marshall							
FORMER 2008 NEOS:							

(1) As disclosed above under the heading Right to Defer; Mandatory Deferral in 2005, only certain named executive officers and directors have received RSUs which gives the recipient/participant the right to defer the receipt/payment of the restricted stock underlying such awards. As previously discussed, any RSU awarded in 2005 was automatically deferred by the Company. Beginning in 2006, the decision whether to defer a RSU

award was given to participants. Since 2005, no RSU awards have been deferred by any recipient, with the exception of the RSU award made to Mr. Dennis on September 22, 2008.

# **Employment Agreements**

### General

The Company has written employment agreements with each of the NEOs, the material terms of which are set forth below. These summaries do not purport to be exhaustive and you should refer to the actual agreements for a more detailed description of the terms. As indicated below, all of the employment agreements contain non-

36

### **Table of Contents**

competition and non-solicitation provisions which extend after the termination of such agreements for the period indicated below.

More detailed terms and provisions of equity compensation held by the following NEOs can be located in the table entitled Outstanding Equity Awards At 2008 Fiscal Year-End which appears above. As described above, Mr. Yusko s employment with the Company ceased on September 16, 2007 and accordingly he is listed in the subsection denoted Former NEOs , along with Mr. Kosann, who ceased to be the Company s CEO on January 8, 2008, Mr. Beusse who ceased to be the Company s CEO on October 20, 2008 and Mr. Gregrey who ceased to be the Company s EVP, Network Sales on September 19, 2008.

### Defined Terms: Cause, Good Reason, Change in Control

When terms such as cause, good reason or cause event (for Messrs. Sherwood and Beusse only), or change in contro (also, an event of change and partial event of change for Mr. Pattiz) are used, for a complete description of such terms, please refer to such NEO s employment agreement. Generally speaking, with limited exceptions, NEOs are terminable for cause (referred to as a cause event in the case of Messrs. Sherwood and Beusse) if they have: (1) failed, refused or habitually has neglected to perform their duties, breached a statutory or common law duty or otherwise materially breached their employment agreement or committed a material violation of the Company s internal policies or procedures; (2) been convicted of a felony or a crime involving moral turpitude or engaged in conduct injurious to the Company s reputation; (3) become unable by reason of physical disability or other incapacity to perform their duties for 90 continuous days (or 120 non-continuous days in a 12-month period with respect to Mr. Marshall); (4) breached a non-solicitation, non-compete or confidentiality provision; (5) committed an act of fraud, material misrepresentation, dishonesty related to his employment, or stolen or embezzled assets of the Company; or (6) engaged in a conflict of interest or self-dealing. Mr. Pattiz s definition of cause is described below. Each of Messrs. Sherwood s, Marshall s and Beusse s employment agreement has a good reason termination, which is described below. When reference is made to a change in control, the 2005 Plan meaning is used, except in the case of Messrs. Pattiz and Beusse as indicated under the heading Payments upon Change in Control which appears below.

### Mr. Pattiz, Chairman

Term expires June 15, 2009; provided, that if the Company does not renew the agreement, Mr. Pattiz will continue as a part-time employee and/or consultant (at the Company s option) through November 30, 2015.

Annual salary of \$400,000.

Annual grant of an option to purchase 25,000 shares of Common Stock and 8,333 RSUs on December 1, 2005, December 1, 2006 and December 3, 2007 (such grant right expired on December 3, 2007).

In connection with the execution of Amendment 3 to his employment agreement (effective January 8, 2008) and Mr. Pattiz s agreement to continue to provide services in connection with the Company s hiring of a new CEO, Mr. Pattiz received an option to purchase 250,000 shares of Common Stock that generally vests in equal one-third increments on January 8, 2009, 2010 and 2011 except in the case of certain termination events and change in control as described below (the 2008 Stock Option ).

Terminable by Mr. Pattiz upon 90 days written notice to the Company (or 30 days in the event of a material breach); terminable by the Company only in the event of death, permanent and total disability, or for cause upon 90 days written notice.

For purposes of Mr. Pattiz s employment agreement, cause is defined as willful commission of a material act (which first occurs during the term of the agreement) of fraud or gross misconduct having a material adverse effect upon the Company s business or competition by Mr. Pattiz in violation of his non-compete or fair competition provision which is not cured within a 90-day period .

If Mr. Pattiz is terminated without cause or if Mr. Pattiz terminates his employment due to an adverse change in his title as Chairman, in each case, prior to January 8, 2009, one-third (1/3) of the 2008 Stock Option (*i.e.*, 83,333 shares underlying the stock option) will vest immediately as of the date of such termination and will

37

### **Table of Contents**

be exercisable until ninety days following the earlier of Mr. Pattiz s voluntary termination of service and November 30, 2015. Upon a change in control, the 2008 Stock Option will become fully vested.

If Mr. Pattiz is declared permanently and totally disabled (including by reason of death) and unable to perform his duties, the Company will continue his compensation (base salary and cash incentive compensation) for 12 months and thereafter, 75% of his annual salary for the remainder of the term of the agreement. In addition, for the remainder of the term, he will continue to be eligible to participate in employee benefit plans of the Company.

The Company will continue to engage Mr. Pattiz as a part-time employee and/or consultant (at the Company s option) through November 30, 2015, or such earlier time as Mr. Pattiz voluntarily terminates his services with the Company (such period, the Continued Engagement Period ). Mr. Pattiz s stock options will continue to vest during the Continued Engagement Period.

If after the occurrence of an event of change, the Company terminates Mr. Pattiz s employment, he will continue to receive salary compensation (base salary and cash incentive compensation) he would have been entitled to for the remainder of the term. An event of change includes certain significant ownership changes with the Company such as a dissolution, merger or sale of all or substantially all of the Company s assets.

If any remuneration to Mr. Pattiz in any given year would not be deductible under Code Section 162(m) and would result in non-deductible payments of over \$1 million in any one year, such excess would be deferred until the first year payment of such excess amount would not result in non-deductible remuneration of over \$1 million in such year.

Non-compete: the non-competition and unfair competition provisions of Mr. Pattiz s employment agreement will cease to apply to Mr. Pattiz upon the earlier of: (x) June 15, 2009 and (y) the effective date of Mr. Pattiz s termination prior to the expiration of the term (the Non-Compete End Date). During the Continued Engagement Period, Mr. Pattiz s non-solicitation obligations will be limited to prohibit Mr. Pattiz from soliciting, employing, hiring or engaging employees, consultants and voice talent who are providing services to the Company or its related entities on the Non-Compete End Date.

# Mr. Sherwood, Chief Financial Officer (effective September 17, 2008) and President (effective October 20, 2008)

Term expires on September 17, 2010.

Annual salary of \$600,000, with potential annual increases of up to 5% in the sole and absolute discretion of the Committee.

Discretionary annual bonus of up to \$400,000 for each of 2008 (pro rated), 2009 and 2010 (pro rated), in the sole and absolute discretion of the Board or the Committee or their designee.

Mr. Sherwood received a signing bonus of \$15,000.

On September 17, 2008, Mr. Sherwood received an option to purchase 600,000 shares of Common Stock (Signing Award) and on October 20, 2008 (upon his election as President), Mr. Sherwood received an option to purchase 150,000 shares of Common Stock.

Mr. Sherwood is eligible to receive additional equity compensation beginning in 2010.

If Mr. Sherwood continues to be employed by the Company after the term, the agreement is terminable by either party upon 30 days written notice (the Company will provide Mr. Sherwood with 90 days prior written notice if it does not wish to renew or extend the agreement).

Agreement terminates automatically in the event of death; terminable by the Company immediately upon notice of a cause event or upon ten days prior written notice in the event of disability; terminable by Mr. Sherwood upon prior written notice (given within 30 days after the event giving rise to the good reason if the Company fails to cure within 30 days after notice) to the Company for good reason.

38

#### **Table of Contents**

For purposes of Mr. Sherwood s employment agreement, good reason is: (1) a material diminution in his authority or responsibilities; or (2) a material diminution in his base salary.

If terminated by the Company for any reason other than for a cause event, or by Mr. Sherwood for good reason, Mr. Sherwood will receive (in addition to Sherwood Accrued Amounts (see next bullet point)): (x) one times his base salary, payable in equal periodic installments for one year following his termination; (y) the pro rata portion of his 2010 discretionary bonus to the extent such termination occurs in 2010; and (z) payment of his premiums by the Company for continued coverage under COBRA for twelve (12) months after his termination, or such earlier time until he ceases to be eligible for COBRA or becomes eligible for coverage under the health insurance plan of a subsequent employer.

If terminated by the Company for any reason other than for a cause event in the first year of the term or for any reason other than for a cause event in connection with a change in control, 1/3 of his Signing Award would immediately vest as of the date of termination.

If terminated for a cause event (with the exception of clause (ii) which shall not apply in such instance) or due to his death or disability, or if Mr. Sherwood terminates without good reason, Mr. Sherwood is entitled solely to the following: (i) his base salary prorated to the date of termination; (ii) any annual bonus earned but not yet paid for any completed full calendar year immediately preceding the date of termination; (iii) reimbursement for any unreimbursed expenses properly incurred through date of termination; and (iv) any entitlement under employee benefit plans and programs (collectively, Sherwood Accrued Amounts). If Mr. Sherwood is terminated for a cause event, all equity awards will be forfeited except for exercised stock options.

If terminated by the Company by the Company for any reason other than for a cause event or by Mr. Sherwood for good reason in connection with a change in control, Mr. Sherwood will receive (x) the lesser of: (i) one times his base salary or (ii) his base salary for the duration of the employment term; and (y) the pro rata portion of his 2010 discretionary bonus to the extent such termination occurs in 2010.

*Non-compete:* If Mr. Sherwood is terminated, then for the Restricted Period, Mr. Sherwood may not engage in any Restricted Activity, compete with the Company or its affiliates or solicit employees or customers of the Company or its affiliates. For Mr. Sherwood, the Restricted Period is a period equal to: (i) the one year period for which he receives severance after his date of termination if he is terminated for a reason other than for a cause event or he terminates his employment for good reason; or (ii) the original scheduled term of his employment (with shall not be less than 90 days after his termination) if Mr. Sherwood is terminated for a cause event (*i.e.*, cause, by Mr. Sherwood without good reason or by death or disability).

Generally speaking, in the case of Messrs. Sherwood, Beusse, Yusko, Hillman, Marshall and Gregrey, a Restricted Activity consists of: (i) providing services to a traffic, news, sports, weather or other information report gathering or broadcast service or to a radio network or syndicator, or any direct or indirect competitor of the Company or its affiliates; (ii) soliciting client advertisers of the Company or its affiliates and dealing with accounts with respect thereto; (iii) soliciting such client advertisers to enter into any contract or arrangement with any person or organization to provide traffic, news, weather, sports or other information report gathering or broadcast services or national or regional radio network or syndicated programming; or (iv) forming or providing operational assistance to any business or a division of any business engaged in the foregoing activities. Mr. Marshall s employment agreement contains certain express carveouts to such definition, which are noted below in the summary description of his employment agreement.

Mr. Hillman, Chief Administrative Officer; EVP, Business Affairs and General Counsel

Term expires December 31, 2009.

Annual salary of \$350,000 (through July 15, 2007); \$400,000 (effective July 16, 2007); \$425,000 (2008) and \$450,000 (2009).

Retention bonus of \$100,000, earned during the period from January 1, 2006 to December 31, 2008 (subject to repayment in the event of Mr. Hillman s breach of the employment agreement);

39

#### **Table of Contents**

Discretionary annual bonus eligibility valued at up to \$135,000 (2007) and \$150,000 (2008), each in the sole and absolute discretion of the Board or the Committee or their designee (none specified for 2009).

Management to recommend to the Committee an equity compensation grant equal to an option to purchase 85,000 shares of Common Stock (2006) and an option to purchase 75,000 shares of Common Stock (2007).

In connection with his promotion to CAO and execution of the second amendment to his employment agreement, Mr. Hillman received 15,000 shares of restricted stock which will vest in equal one-half increments over a two-year period on July 10, 2008 and 2009.

Terminable by the Company at any time upon written notice; terminable automatically upon Mr. Hillman s death or loss of legal capacity.

If Mr. Hillman continues to be employed by the Company after the term, the agreement is terminable by either party upon 90 days written notice.

In the event of termination without cause, Mr. Hillman will receive his base salary for the remainder of the term and any earned but unpaid discretionary bonus.

If Mr. Hillman is terminated for cause or upon death or loss of legal capacity, Mr. Hillman shall be entitled to his base salary through the date of termination and any entitlement under Company benefit plans and programs.

*Non-compete:* If Mr. Hillman is terminated, he may not engage in any Restricted Activity, compete with the Company or its affiliates or solicit employees or customers of the Company or its affiliates for a period of one year from and after the term.

# Mr. Marshall, EVP, Business Affairs & Strategic Development (effective as of April 14, 2008)

Term expires April 14, 2011.

Annual salary of \$375,000 for each year of the term, with potential annual increases of up to 5% in the sole and absolute discretion of the Committee.

Discretionary annual bonus valued at up to \$250,000, in the sole and absolute discretion of the Board or the Committee or their designee.

On April 14, 2008, Mr. Marshall received an option to purchase 300,000 shares of Common Stock (Signing Award).

Mr. Marshall received a signing bonus of \$75,000 to compensate him for costs associated with closing his law firm.

If Mr. Marshall continues to be employed by the Company after the term, the agreement is terminable by either party upon 30 days written notice (the Company will provide Mr. Marshall with 90 days prior written notice if it does not wish to renew or extend the agreement).

Agreement terminates automatically in the event of death or Mr. Marshall s loss of legal capacity; terminable by the Company at any time upon written notice; terminable by Mr. Marshall upon prior written notice (given

within 30 days after the event giving rise to the good reason if Company fails to cure within 30 days of notice) to the Company for good reason.

For purposes of Mr. Marshall s employment agreement, good reason means a material portion of his duties are withdrawn or significantly diminished.

If terminated by the Company for any reason other than for cause, death or loss of legal capacity, or in connection with a change in control, or by Mr. Marshall for good reason, Mr. Marshall will receive (in addition to Marshall Accrued Amounts (see next bullet point)): (A) the lesser of: (x) his base salary through the end of the term (*i.e.*, April 14, 2011) or (y) two times his base salary, payable in equal periodic installments for two years following his termination; and (B) (x) if terminated in the first year of his term, 1/3 of his Signing Award would immediately vest and (y) if terminated thereafter, any equity compensation

40

#### **Table of Contents**

previously awarded to him (including the Signing Award) would vest and become exercisable on a pro rata basis based on the number of days in such year of his employment term (*i.e.*, measured 4/14 to 4/13) for which Mr. Marshall was employed.

If terminated for cause, death or disability, or if Mr. Marshall terminates without good reason, Mr. Marshall is entitled solely to the following: (i) his base salary prorated to the date of termination; (ii) reimbursement for any unreimbursed expenses properly incurred through date of termination; and (iii) any present entitlement under employee benefit plans and programs (collectively, Marshall Accrued Amounts). All equity awards, whether vested or unvested, will be forfeited except for any exercised stock options.

Non-compete: If Mr. Marshall is terminated, for the Restricted Period, Mr. Marshall may not engage in any Restricted Activity, compete with the Company or its affiliates or solicit employees or customers of the Company or its affiliates. For Mr. Marshall, the Restricted Period is a period equal to: (i) the one year period for which he receives severance after his date of termination if he is terminated for a reason other than for cause or he terminates his employment for good reason; or (ii) the original scheduled term of his employment (with shall not be less than 90 days after his termination) if he is terminated for cause (i.e., cause, by Mr. Marshall without good reason or by death or disability). For Mr. Marshall, Restricted Activity expressly excludes his serving on the board of directors of Traffic Scan Network, Inc., a Louisiana corporation which provides traffic and news reports to radio and television stations in the Baton Rouge, Lafayette and Alexandria, Louisiana markets, of which Mr. Marshall is the majority owner; provided, such business does not expand into markets which are competitive with Metro Networks.

Former NEOs (NEOs during 2008, but no longer with the Company)

## Mr. Beusse, Chief Executive Officer and President (through October 20, 2008)

Term expires on January 8, 2011.

Annual salary of \$700,000.

Discretionary annual bonus of up to 100% of his annual salary (\$700,000) for each of 2008, 2009 and 2010, as determined by the Committee, provided that Mr. Beusse will receive a minimum annual bonus of not less than \$300,000 for 2008.

On January 8, 2008, Mr. Beusse received options to purchase an aggregate of 1,000,000 shares of Common Stock in two grants: 500,000 options were granted under the 2005 Plan, the other 500,000 options were issued outside the 2005 Plan as a material inducement grant pursuant to NYSE rules.

In each of calendar years 2009 and 2010, Mr. Beusse shall receive an option to purchase up to 625,000 shares of Common Stock based on the achievement of performance goals for the prior calendar year;

If Mr. Beusse continues to be employed by the Company after the term, the agreement is terminable by either party upon 90 days written notice;

Agreement terminates automatically in the event of death; terminable by the Company immediately upon notice of a cause event or upon ten days prior written notice in the event of disability; terminable by Mr. Beusse upon prior written notice (given within 90 days after the event giving rise to the good reason if Company fails to cure within 30 days after notice) to the Company for good reason.

For purposes of Mr. Beusse s employment agreement, good reason is: (1) a material diminution in his authority, duties or responsibilities or diminution in title, including loss of his directorship; (2) a material diminution in his base salary; (3) any relocation of his principal place of employment beyond 50 miles of its current location; or (4) any material breach of the Company s obligations under his employment agreement.

If terminated by the Company for any reason other than a cause event, or by Mr. Beusse for good reason prior to a change in control, Mr. Beusse will receive, in addition to Accrued Amounts (see next bullet point): (i) continued payment of an amount equal to two times the sum of: (x) his base salary plus (y) \$250,000 (i.e., \$1,900,000, in the aggregate), payable in equal periodic installments for two years following his termination (the Severance Period); (ii) his minimum 2008 bonus (\$300,000) to the extent not already paid as of the

41

#### **Table of Contents**

date of termination; and (iii) payment of his premiums by the Company for continued coverage under COBRA until the earliest of: (x) the end of the Severance Period; (y) 18 months after his termination or such earlier time until he ceases to be eligible for COBRA; or (z) he becomes eligible for coverage under the health insurance plan of a subsequent employer.

If terminated for a cause event (with the exception of clause (ii) which shall not apply in such instance), death or disability, or if Mr. Beusse terminates without good reason, Mr. Beusse is entitled solely to the following: (i) his base salary prorated to the date of termination; (ii) any annual bonus earned but not yet paid for any completed full calendar year immediately preceding the date of termination; (iii) reimbursement for any unreimbursed expenses properly incurred through date of termination; and (iv) any present entitlement under employee benefit plans and programs (collectively, Accrued Amounts ).

<u>Non-compete</u>: If Mr. Beusse is terminated, for the Restricted Period, Mr. Beusse may not engage in any Restricted Activity, compete with the Company or its affiliates or solicit employees or customers of the Company or its affiliates. For Mr. Beusse, the Restricted Period is a period equal to the two year period for which he receives severance if he is terminated for a reason other than for a cause event or good reason (*i.e.*, for cause, by Mr. Beusse without good reason or by death or disability) or (ii) one year from the date of termination if Mr. Beusse is terminated for a reason other than for a cause event or by Mr. Beusse for good reason.

#### Mr. Kosann, Chief Executive Officer and President (through January 8, 2008)

Because Mr. Kosann s employment agreement was with CBS Radio, a summary of his employment agreement is not included in this Information Statement. Please see the section entitled Certain Relationships and Related Transactions for a description of the Management Agreement between the Company and CBS Radio, pursuant to which CBS Radio provided to the Company the services of Mr. Kosann.

## Mr. Yusko, CFO and Principal Accounting Officer (through September 16, 2008)

Term expires July 16, 2010.

If Company fails to provide written notice on or prior to January 15, 2010 of its intention to terminate the agreement effective July 16, 2010, Mr. Yusko may elect to extend the term through and including July 16, 2011.

Annual salary of \$450,000, \$475,000 and \$500,000, respectively for each year of the term (measured from July 16 to July 15 of each year).

Discretionary annual bonus valued at up to (i) \$315,000 (2007), (ii) \$332,500 (2008) and (iii) \$350,000 (beginning in 2009), as determined by the Committee; provided that Mr. Yusko will receive a minimum discretionary bonus valued at not less than \$100,000 for 2007.

If the term is extended through July 16, 2011, the annual salary and discretionary bonus shall not be less than the annual salary and discretionary bonus as of July 15, 2010.

Mr. Yusko received as a signing bonus, a cash payment of \$100,000 payable in accordance with normal payroll practices through July 15, 2009 and 15,000 shares of restricted stock (with two year vesting on July 16, 2008 and 2009).

On July 16, 2007, Mr. Yusko received 50,000 shares of restricted stock and an option to purchase 75,000 shares of Common Stock.

Terminable by the Company for cause at any time upon written notice; terminable automatically upon Mr. Yusko s death or loss of legal capacity; terminable by Mr. Yusko upon 30 days written notice if a change of control occurs and Mr. Yusko is no longer the Company s CFO or a material portion of his executive duties are withdrawn or significantly diminished (CIC Termination).

In the event Mr. Yusko s employment is terminated by the Company other than for cause or due to his death or loss of legal capacity or he is terminated due to a CIC Termination, Mr. Yusko will receive his base salary

42

#### **Table of Contents**

for the remainder of the term payable in accordance with normal payroll practices and any unvested portion of the equity compensation awarded to Mr. Yusko in July 2007 (*i.e.*, 65,000 shares of restricted stock and 75,000 stock options) would vest immediately upon the effective date of termination.

If Mr. Yusko is terminated for cause or upon death or loss of legal capacity, Mr. Yusko shall be entitled to his base salary through the date of termination and any entitlement under Company benefit plans and programs.

*Non-compete:* If Mr. Yusko is terminated, regardless of cause, the Company may elect, in consideration for \$200,000 payable in accordance with the Company s normal payroll practices, that Mr. Yusko not engage in any Restricted Activity, compete with the Company or its affiliates or solicit employees or customers of the Company or its affiliates for a period of six months from and after the term.

# Mr. Gregrey, EVP, Network Sales (on August 7, 2008, Mr. Gregrey was notified that his employment was being terminated effective September 19, 2008)

Term expires April 1, 2009.

Annual salary of \$345,050 (2006); \$370,050 (2007); \$395,050 (2008) and \$420,050 (2009).

Retention bonus of \$100,000, earned during the period from January 1, 2006 to April 1, 2009 (subject to repayment in the event of Mr. Gregrey s breach of the employment agreement).

Discretionary annual bonus eligibility valued at up to \$250,000 in the sole and absolute discretion of the Board or the Committee or their designee, subject to a 10% annual increase at the discretion of management and the Board.

Management to recommend to the Committee an equity compensation grant in 2006 equal to an option to purchase 20,000 shares of Common Stock and 15,000 shares of restricted stock (not specified for future years).

If Mr. Gregrey continues to be employed by the Company after the term, the agreement is terminable by either party upon 30 days written notice.

In the event of termination without cause, Mr. Gregrey will receive his base salary for the remainder of the term paid in accordance with payroll practices and any earned but unpaid discretionary bonus.

Terminable by the Company with or without cause at any time upon written notice; terminable automatically upon Mr. Gregrey s death or loss of legal capacity.

If Mr. Gregrey is terminated for cause or upon death or loss of legal capacity, Mr. Gregrey shall be entitled to his base salary through the date of termination and any entitlement under Company benefit plans and programs.

*Non-compete:* If Mr. Gregrey is terminated, regardless of cause, the Company may elect, in consideration for three months of salary payable in accordance with the Company s normal payroll practices, that Mr. Gregrey not engage in any Restricted Activity, compete with the Company or its affiliates or solicit employees or customers of the Company or its affiliates for a period of six months from and after his last day of employment under the agreement.

## Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control

The Company has employment agreements with Messrs. Pattiz and Marshall that require it to make payments upon a change in control as described below. Since Mr. Beusse s, Mr. Kosann s, Mr. Yusko s and Mr. Gregrey s employment has terminated, provisions related to payments to be made upon their termination are no longer applicable and are not summarized below. However, the terms of their severance arrangements are summarized below. In addition, while Mr. Kosann was employed by CBS Radio, the Company awarded Mr. Kosann discretionary equity compensation during his tenure as President and CEO. Accordingly, the value of the equity compensation payable by the Company upon a termination following a change in control is included below for Mr. Kosann under the heading Change in Control All NEOs. While during Mr. Kosann s tenure as President

43

#### **Table of Contents**

and CEO, the Company was not responsible for the payment of Mr. Kosann s base salary and discretionary bonus, or any other cash payments to Kosann upon his termination or a change of control (except for certain severance payments as described in the Master Agreement and below), the amounts payable to Mr. Kosann by CBS Radio upon Mr. Kosann s termination under the terms of his employment agreement with CBS Radio are included herein. In accordance with SEC requirements, the potential payouts described below upon: (1) termination or change in control, (2) death or disability or (3) termination without cause, assume a termination or change in control on December 31, 2008. We have included a table setting forth the amounts of various payments for convenience. The table should be reviewed with the narrative that follows for a more complete description of such amounts.

# Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control Pursuant to Employment Agreements (assuming a termination occurred on December 31, 2008)

Name	Termination Scenario	Amount Payable	<b>Equity Compensation(1)</b>		
Pattiz	Death/Disability(2) For Cause	\$400,000 Accrued (but unpaid) salary/benefits			
	Without Cause	\$183,333	\$0 (1/3 of Jan. 2008 award vests)		
	Change in Control(3)	\$183,333	\$0 - Event of Change; \$0 - Partial Event of Change; \$1,282 - Change in Control (all outstanding equity awards vest upon termination) (3) (4)		
Sherwood	For Cause; Not Good	Accrued (but unpaid)			
	Reason; Death/Disability Without Cause; For Good Reason	salary/benefits(5) \$612,425(6)	\$0 (1/3 of Sept. 2008 award vests)		
	Change in Control(3)	\$612,425(6)	\$0 (all outstanding equity awards vest upon termination)		
Hillman	For Cause; Not Good Reason; Death/Disability Without Cause	Accrued (but unpaid) salary/benefits \$450,000	*		
	Change in Control(3)	ψ 12 0,000	\$1,787 (all outstanding equity awards vest upon termination)		
Marshall	For Cause; Not Good Reason; Death/Disability	Accrued (but unpaid) salary/benefits			
	Without Cause; For Good Reason	\$750,000	\$0 (1/3 of April 2008 award vests)		
	Change in Control(3)	\$750,000	\$0 (all outstanding equity awards vest upon termination)		

(1)

The values ascribed to equity compensation awards and listed in the table above as well as in the paragraphs below relating to payments to NEOs upon different termination events are the actual value to the executive if such had been paid on the last business day of 2008, which is different than the theoretical value at grant for equity awards. Stock options only have value to an executive if the stock price of our Common Stock increases after the date the stock options are granted, and such value is measured by the increase in the stock price (which is the value shown in the table above). This is different from the values listed in the compensation tables above (i.e., Summary Compensation Table, Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2008, Outstanding Equity Awards at 2008

44

#### **Table of Contents**

Fiscal Year-End, Options Exercised and Stock Vested) which represent amounts expensed by the Company in accordance with 123R as discussed in the footnotes to such tables.

- (2) Only Mr. Pattiz (or his estate) receives a severance payment in excess of accrued salary/benefits in the event of death or disability. He will also remain eligible to participate in the Company s employee benefit plans for the remainder of the term.
- (3) As described elsewhere in this Information Statement, pursuant to the terms of the 2005 Plan, the equity compensation of any employee (including NEOs) terminated within 24 months of a change in control will vest immediately upon his/her termination. In the case of Messrs. Sherwood and Marshall, amounts (other than those listed for equity compensation as described above) are payable only upon if a NEO is terminated in connection with a change in control. All stock options held by NEOs are currently underwater and accordingly, have no value. Messrs. Pattiz and Hillman, unlike Messrs. Sherwood and Marshall, own restricted stock and/or RSUs which have the value indicated above based on a per share closing price of \$0.06 on the NYSE for the Common Stock on December 31, 2008.
- (4) Mr. Pattiz s agreement also refers to an event of change and partial event of change (such terms are defined below) in which case certain additional provisions apply. In the case of Mr. Pattiz only, his 2008 stock option vests upon a change in control. For purposes hereof, we have assumed Mr. Pattiz is terminated within 24 months of a change in control.
- (5) Such includes in the case of Mr. Sherwood only, any annual discretionary bonus earned for any completed calendar year of employment but not yet paid at the time of termination except with respect to a termination due to a cause event.
- (6) Includes \$12,425 associated with 12 months of COBRA coverage.

## **Payments upon Change in Control**

## Event of Change Mr. Pattiz

In Mr. Pattiz s case, if an event of change (as such term is defined in Section 8.2 of his employment agreement) occurs and the Company terminates either Mr. Pattiz or his employment agreement, Mr. Pattiz shall continue to receive his salary through the end of the term of his employment agreement. In such event, if the event of change did not also constitute a change in control (as such term is defined in Mr. Pattiz s employment agreement and described below), Mr. Pattiz would be entitled to exercise, immediately upon his election, all of his outstanding options granted in April 1998, which have a value of \$0 on December 31, 2008 (based on a per share closing stock price on the NYSE for the Common Stock of \$0.06 on December 31, 2008). If Mr. Pattiz had been terminated in connection with an event of change on December 31, 2008, Mr. Pattiz would be entitled to his base salary through June 15, 2009 which in the aggregate equals \$183,333 payable in accordance with the Company s normal payroll practices. In the case of an event of change which does not also constitute a change in control, no other equity compensation would be subject to accelerated vesting.

# Partial Event of Change Mr. Pattiz

If, instead of an event of change, a partial event of change (which occurs if there is a reduction in the per share voting power of the Class B stock held by Mr. Pattiz, which reduction is not caused by Mr. Pattiz, or agreed to by him as a member of the Board) had occurred, Mr. Pattiz would be entitled, in lieu of the foregoing, to exercise, immediately upon his election one-half of his outstanding stock options granted in April 1998, which would have a value \$0 on

December 31, 2008.

## Change in Control Mr. Pattiz

Under Mr. Pattiz s employment agreement, upon a change in control, all of his stock options awarded in 2008 vest, which options would have a value of \$0 on December 31, 2008 (based on a per share closing stock price on the NYSE for the Common Stock of \$0.06 on December 31, 2008). If additionally, Mr. Pattiz were terminated within 24 months of such event, all of his unvested equity compensation would vest, which equity compensation would have a value of \$3,333, all of which would be the value of Mr. Pattiz s outstanding, unvested RSUs and restricted stock.

45

#### **Table of Contents**

Under Mr. Pattiz s employment agreement, for purposes of his employment agreement and certain benefits to which he would be entitled to under Section 12 of the 2005 Plan, a change in control has such meaning as set forth in the 2005 Plan, except that clause (i) of the 2005 Plan definition will instead mean: the acquisition by any person of 50% or more of the outstanding Common Stock or any person that controls, is controlled by or is under common control within the Company or other than a non-qualifying business combination (as defined in his employment agreement) .

## Change in Control Mr. Sherwood

If, in connection with a change in control (as defined in the 2005 Plan), Mr. Sherwood had been terminated on December 31, 2008, Mr. Sherwood would have received \$600,000 (his base salary for one year) payable in accordance with the Company s normal payroll practices, and any unvested portion of the equity compensation awarded to Mr. Sherwood prior thereto (*i.e.*, stock options to purchase 750,000 shares in the aggregate) would have vested immediately upon the effective date of termination.

## Change in Control Mr. Marshall

If, in connection with a change in control (as defined in the 2005 Plan), Mr. Marshall had been terminated on December 31, 2008, Mr. Marshall would have received \$750,000 (his base salary for two years) payable in accordance with the Company s normal payroll practices, and any unvested portion of the equity compensation awarded to Mr. Marshall prior thereto (*i.e.*, a stock option to purchase 300,000 shares) would have vested immediately upon the effective date of termination.

# Change in Control All NEOs

If a change in control occurred and any of Messrs. Pattiz, Sherwood, Hillman and Marshall (or Messrs. Beusse, Kosann, Yusko and Gregrey when employed by the Company) was terminated in connection therewith within a twenty-four month period, each individual soutstanding unvested options, restricted stock and RSUs granted under the 2005 Plan (or the 1999 Plan if such grants were made in or after March 2008 in accordance with certain terms of the 2005 Plan) would immediately vest. Assuming such change in control and termination occurred on December 31, 2008 (the last business day of the year), the value of the equity compensation payable to each of Messrs. Pattiz, Sherwood, Hillman and Marshall would be: \$1,282, \$0, \$1,787 and \$0, respectively. All such values are based on a per share closing stock price on the NYSE for the Common Stock of \$0.06 on December 31, 2008. Of the foregoing values for Messrs. Pattiz, Sherwood, Hillman and Marshall, none is ascribed to the stock options held by such individuals as all of the options held by such NEOs are underwater (*i.e.*, the exercise price of such stock options exceed the current Common Stock price).

## Payments upon Disability or Death

As part of the Company s employment agreement with its NEOs, the following terms are in effect in the event of such officer s disability or death. In the event of death or disability, the NEOs would be entitled to the following payments:

*Mr. Pattiz:* In the event of permanent and total disability (including death), Mr. Pattiz (or his estate) will receive his base salary for the following twelve months. He will continue to receive Company benefits and would be entitled to exercise his equity compensation as described elsewhere in this Information Statement. Assuming Mr. Pattiz had become disabled on December 31, 2008, Mr. Pattiz would be entitled to 100% of his base salary, or \$400,000, payable in accordance with the Company's normal payroll practices.

*Messrs. Sherwood, Hillman and Marshall.* In the event of their death or disability, each of Messrs. Sherwood, Hillman and Marshall (or their estates in the case of death) are entitled to any accrued and unpaid salary and

any then entitlement under employee benefit plans and stock options, subject to reduction for any disability payments made under the Company s policies.

46

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Payments upon Termination Without Cause or For Good Reason

If any NEO were terminated without cause or terminates for good reason, as applicable on December 31, 2008, the following amounts would be payable by the Company:

*Mr. Pattiz:* no provision regarding a severance payment due upon termination without cause is included in Mr. Pattiz s employment agreement, however, the Company estimates the amount payable in such event would be base salary through June 15, 2009 in the aggregate amount of \$183,333 payable in accordance with the Company s normal payroll practices. Additionally, assuming a termination without cause occurred on December 31, 2008 (the last business day of the year), 1/3 of Mr. Pattiz s January 2008 stock award (a stock option to purchase 250,000 shares) would vest immediately upon the effective date of termination. The value of such equity compensation payable to Mr. Pattiz would be \$0 as the stock option is underwater.

*Mr. Sherwood:* \$600,000 (one times his base salary) payable in accordance with the Company s normal payroll practices, 1/3 of the stock option awarded to Mr. Sherwood on September 17, 2008 (*i.e.*, stock option to purchase 600,000 shares in the aggregate) would vest immediately upon the effective date of termination and Mr. Sherwood would be entitled to receive Company payment of his premiums for continued coverage under COBRA for 12 months after his termination. Assuming a termination without cause occurred on December 31, 2008 (the last business day of the year), the value of the equity compensation payable to Mr. Sherwood would be \$0 (as Mr. Sherwood only owns stock options which are underwater).

*Mr. Hillman:* \$450,000 (base salary through December 31, 2009, the end of the term) payable in accordance with the Company s normal payroll practices.

*Mr. Marshall:* \$750,000 (two times his base salary) payable in accordance with the Company s normal payroll practices and 1/3 of the stock option awarded to Mr. Marshall on April 14, 2008 (*i.e.*, stock option to purchase 300,000 shares of Common Stock) would immediately vest. The value of such equity compensation payable to Mr. Marshall would be \$0 as the stock option is underwater.

#### Current Severance Arrangements with 2008 NEOs

As previously disclosed in Form 8-K filings with the SEC, the Company has agreed to the following severance arrangements for executives who were NEOs in 2008:

Mr. Kosann (employment terminated January 8, 2008): Under the terms of the previously disclosed arrangement between CBS Radio and the Company, if Mr. Kosann was involuntarily terminated as CEO of the Company other than for cause prior to a specified termination date and prior to the filing of a definitive proxy statement by the Company in connection with the overall Westwood-CBS Radio deal (as was the case), the Company would reimburse CBS Radio for one-half of Mr. Kosann s salary continuation through December 31, 2008 and for one-half of Mr. Kosann s 2007 bonus payment (which total bonus payment shall be a minimum of \$150,000). Under this arrangement, the Company paid \$402,092 to CBS Radio in 2008 and has no further monetary obligations to Mr. Kosann.

Mr. Beusse (employment terminated October 20, 2008): In accordance with the terms of Mr. Beusse s employment agreement and as provided in Mr. Beusse s separation agreement, dated as of October 30, 2008, upon termination Mr. Beusse was entitled to receive, and the Company agreed to pay Mr. Beusse, an amount equal to an aggregate of \$1,900,000 (i.e., two times the sum of (i) his base salary of \$700,000 plus (ii) \$250,000) payable in equal periodic installments for two years following his resignation (i.e., through

October 20, 2010). Also in accordance with the terms of his employment agreement, Mr. Beusse will receive his minimum guaranteed bonus for 2008 of \$300,000 at the time other bonuses for senior executives are paid and he is eligible to receive continued health benefits (COBRA) at the active employee rate for a period of eighteen months. Additionally, options to purchase 333,333 shares of Common Stock (out of an aggregate grant of options to purchase 1,000,000 shares of Common Stock awarded to him on his date of hire) immediately vested on October 20, 2008 but expired on January 18, 2009 and were never exercised (given they were underwater). In connection with the forgoing payments, Mr. Beusse executed a fully effective waiver and general release substantially in the form attached as Exhibit A to his employment agreement and agreed to abide by the restrictive covenants in his employment agreement through October 20, 2010.

47

#### **Table of Contents**

Mr. Yusko (employment terminated September 16, 2008): Pursuant to the terms of Mr. Yusko s employment agreement, Mr. Yusko is continuing to receive his base salary of \$475,000 (which increases to \$500,000 on July 16, 2009) through July 16, 2010, the original expiration date of his employment agreement. Additionally, the unvested portion of the 65,000 shares of restricted stock and stock options to purchase in the aggregate 75,000 shares of Common Stock which were awarded at the time of Mr. Yusko s employment immediately vested on September 18, 2008 (the termination date). The stock options expired on December 18, 2008 and were never exercised (given such were underwater). Mr. Yusko also received COBRA benefits from the date of his termination through December 31, 2008.

Mr. Gregrey (notice of termination given August 7, 2008 and effective September 19, 2008): Pursuant to the terms of Mr. Gregrey s employment agreement, Mr. Gregrey was entitled to receive, and the Company agreed to pay Mr. Gregrey, his base salary of \$420,050 through April 1, 2009, the original expiration date of his employment agreement. However, pursuant to a settlement agreement, dated as of September 24, 2008, the Company and Mr. Gregrey agreed that Mr. Gregrey s employment would be terminated effective September 19, 2008. In connection with the execution of such release, the Company agreed to pay Mr. Gregrey \$170,100 in two installments: (i) \$145,100 no later than October 3, 2008 (since paid) and (ii) \$25,000 no later than March 31, 2009. Pursuant to the terms of the settlement agreement, Mr. Gregrey agreed to abide by the restrictive covenants in his employment agreement through March 31, 2009.

48

#### **Table of Contents**

#### DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

The following table sets forth the compensation for the Company s directors who served during the year ended December 31, 2008. Directors who are listed under the headings former directors or former directors and executive officers were directors for all or part of 2008, but have since resigned as directors of the Company. The cash compensation listed below reflects the significant activity in 2008 relating to the Company s new arrangement with CBS Radio, which resulted in the termination of the Management Agreement (March 2008) and the hiring of a new CEO (January 2008); the strategic review process which culminated in the Gores investments in March and June 2008 and the Company s refinancing process, which intensified in the fourth quarter of 2008.

Change

							Change				
								in			
								Pension			
								Value			
						Non-Equity and					
	Fees				<b>Incenti Nonqualified</b>						
					All						
		arned or Paid in		Stock		Option	Plan	Deferred	Other		
	Cash Awards			A	Awards Compensation pensation				Total		
Name		(\$)		(\$)		(\$)	(\$)	<b>Earnings</b>	(\$)	(\$)	
(a)		<b>(b)</b>		(c)(5)	(	d)(5)(6)	(e)	<b>(f)</b>	<b>(g)</b>	( <b>h</b> )	
<b>Current directors:</b>											
Carnesale	\$	91,875	\$	107,059					\$	198,934	
Dennis	\$	161,875	\$	77,296	\$	26,007			\$	265,178	
Honour(3)	\$	35,000							\$	35,000	
Little	\$	150,000	\$	126,784					\$	276,784	
Ming	\$	160,000	\$	93,552					\$	253,552	
Nunez	\$	25,625	\$	36,250					\$	61,875	
Pattiz(1)	\$										
Smith	\$	94,375	\$	184,446(7)	\$	26,007			\$	304,828	
Stone(3)	\$	35,000							\$	35,000	
Weingarten(3)	\$	35,000							\$	35,000	
Former directors:(2)											
Berger(3)	\$										
Greenberg	\$	63,125	\$	116,860	\$	42,293			\$	222,278	
Former directors and											
executive officers:(2)(4)											
Beusse(1)	\$										
Kosann(1)	\$										

<sup>(1)</sup> As employees of the Company, Mr. Kosann did not, and Mr. Pattiz does not, receive compensation in addition to that specified in their employment agreements for acting as directors. Please refer to the summary compensation table above for a description of such individuals compensation as employees. Mr. Beusse became a director on January 8, 2008 in connection with his appointment as President and CEO. Mr. Beusse did not receive

compensation in addition to that specified in his employment agreement for acting as a director.

- (2) Mr. Kosann resigned from the Board on January 8, 2008 (when he ceased to be the Company s CEO); Mr. Berger on March 3, 2008; Mr. Greenberg on June 19, 2008; and Mr. Beusse on October 20, 2008 (when he ceased to be the Company s CEO).
- (3) As reflected above, as employees of Gores Radio Holdings, LLC, Messrs. Honour, Stone and Weingarten do not receive equity compensation for their services as directors of the Company. Cash fees paid for the services of such directors are paid to The Gores Group, LLC. As an employee of CBS Radio, Mr. Berger elected not to receive equity compensation for his service as a director in 2008.
- (4) Each of Messrs. Beusse and Kosann served as executive officers and directors of the Company.
- (5) The value of stock awards and option awards reported in columns (c) and (d) above is based on the estimated fair value of the underlying instrument in accordance with FAS 123R, and is recognized over the related vesting period. In the case of restricted stock and restricted stock units, estimated fair value is calculated as the fair

49

#### **Table of Contents**

market value of the shares on the date of grant. The estimated fair value of options is measured on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. For a more detailed discussion of the assumptions used by the Company in estimating fair value, refer to Note 10 (Equity-Based Compensation) of the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements. All stock awards reported in the table above were issued under the terms of the 2005 Plan and are subject to three-year vesting periods (subject to immediate vesting upon a participant s retirement or termination within the 24-month period following a change in control as described elsewhere in this Information Statement). All option awards reported in the table above were issued under the terms of the 1999 Plan, are subject to five-year vesting periods and do not contain accelerated vesting provisions. The non-employee directors received their annual grant of \$100,000 in value of RSUs on September 22, 2008, the date of the Company s 2008 annual meeting of stockholders. Only Mr. Dennis elected to defer the receipt of his RSUs granted in September 2008.

- (6) As depicted in the chart of the stock price of our Common Stock in the Company s Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2008 as filed with the SEC, the stock price of our Common Stock has declined significantly in recent years. The value of the option awards reported in column (d) above includes stock options granted in earlier years at much higher stock prices, which is reflected in the expense accrual for such options made in 2008 in accordance with FAS 123R.
- (7) The amount set forth for Mr. Smith is significantly greater than that of the other directors because Mr. Smith, age 80, is at an age at which he could retire from the Board.

*General.* The Committee reviews and evaluates compensation for the Company s non-employee directors on an annual basis, in consultation with its outside compensation adviser and the Board prior to making a recommendation to the Board. The Board then considers the recommendation of the Committee and generally approves such recommendation at the Board meeting held directly after the Company s annual meeting of stockholders.

*Fees.* Directors of the Company who are not officers receive \$5,000 per meeting attended for their services as directors and \$1,875 per meeting attended for their services as committee members. For the 2008-2009 board term, the directors of the Company who serve as chairs of the Audit Committee, Compensation Committee and Nominating and Governance Committee shall receive \$15,000, \$10,000, and \$10,000, respectively, for their services as the chairs of such committees during the 2008-2009 board term.

## **Equity Compensation:**

Annual Grant. Beginning on May 19, 2005, the date of the Company s 2005 annual meeting of stockholders, directors of the Company who were not officers received a mandatory grant of \$100,000 in value of RSUs each year, which awards are governed by the terms of the 2005 Plan, which became effective in May 2005. Each grant was made on the date of the Company s annual stockholder meeting. In addition to the foregoing, newly appointed directors who were not officers received a mandatory grant of \$150,000 in value of RSUs on the date such director was appointed to the Board. The non-employee directors received their annual grant of \$100,000 in value of RSUs on September 22, 2008, the date of the Company s 2008 annual meeting of stockholders. In connection with the Transactions, the Board will no longer receive automatic annual grants of equity compensation after the Transactions are consummated.

<u>Dividends: Vesting.</u> Recipients of RSUs are entitled to receive dividend equivalents on the RSUs (subject to vesting) when and if the Company pays a cash dividend on its Common Stock. RSUs awarded to outside directors vest over a three-year period in equal one-third increments on the first, second and third anniversary of the date of the grant, subject to the director s continued service with the Company. Directors RSUs vest automatically, in full, upon a change in control or upon their retirement, as defined in the 2005 Plan. RSUs are payable to outside directors in shares of the Common Stock.

# **Waivers of Compensation**

Each of Mr. Kosann and Mr. Beusse did not, and Mr. Pattiz does not, receive any additional remuneration for their services as directors of the Company. Messrs. Honour, Stone and Weingarten, as directors of the Company who are employed by Gores and/or its affiliates, receive cash compensation only. Mr. Berger, as a director of the Company who was employed by CBS Radio, received cash compensation only.

50

#### **Table of Contents**

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any reports, proxy statements or other information that we file with the SEC at its Public Reference Room, 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference rooms. You may also obtain copies of this information by mail from the Public Reference Section of the SEC, 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549, at prescribed rates. Our public filings are also available to the public from document retrieval services and the Internet website maintained by the SEC at <a href="www.sec.gov">www.sec.gov</a>.

This information statement is dated March 30, 2009. You should not assume that the information contained in this information statement is accurate as of any date other than that date, and the mailing of this information statement to stockholders shall not create any implication to the contrary.

51

## **Table of Contents**

# **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this Information Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

WESTWOOD ONE, INC.

/s/ David Hillman

Name: David Hillman

Title: Secretary

Dated: March 30, 2009

52